

Xi'an, China 18-24 November 2018 nmun.org/conferences/china.html





Security Council Background Guide 2018

Written by: María Luisa Ortega, Director; Khwaja Mohamed Khalid and Zhai Yixuan, Assistant Directors



NATIONAL MODEL UNITED NATIONS

© 2018 NMUN



NATIONAL MODEL UNITED NATIONS

THE WORLD'S LARGEST UNIVERSITY-LEVEL SIMULATION • SINCE 1927 13570 Grove Dr., Suite 294 • Maple Grove, MN 55311 www.nmun.org • info@nmun.org • 612.353.5649

Dear Delegates,

Welcome to the 2018 National Model United Nations China Conference (NMUN•China)! We are pleased to welcome you to the Security Council. This year's staff are: Director María Luisa Ortega and Assistant Directors Zhai Yixuan and Khwaja Mohamed Khalid. María Luisa currently works for the Ecuadorian Civil Aviation Authority as the Director of International Relations. This will be her seventh year on NMUN staff. Yixuan is currently a junior student majoring in Material Science and Engineering in Northwestern Polytechnical University. This will be his first year on staff. Khwaja is currently a second-year student of Master of Engineering, majoring in Fluid Mechanics and his research field is Aerodynamics on Flight Vehicle Design in Northwestern Polytechnical University. This will also be his first year on staff.

The topics under discussion for the Security Council are:

- 1. Improving Security for Peacekeeping Personnel
- 2. The Situation in Ukraine

As one of the six principal organs of the United Nations, the Security Council has primary responsibility for the maintenance of international peace and security. The Council is mandated to determine the existence of threats to peace or acts of aggression and investigate any dispute that could lead to international instability. The powers of the Council include imposing economic sanctions or authorizing the use of force, recommending to the General Assembly the appointment of the Secretary-General, and the admission of new Member States.

This Background Guide serves as an introduction to the topics for this committee. However, it is not intended to replace individual research. We encourage you to explore your Member State's policies in depth and use the Annotated Bibliography and Bibliography to further your knowledge on these topics. In preparation for the Conference, each delegation will submit a <u>Position Paper</u> by 11:59 p.m. (Eastern) on 1 November 2018 in accordance with the guidelines in the <u>NMUN Position Paper Guide</u>.

Two resources, to download from the <u>NMUN website</u>, that serve as essential instruments in preparing for the Conference and as a reference during committee sessions are the:

- 1. <u>NMUN Delegate Preparation Guide</u> explains each step in the delegate process, from pre-Conference research to the committee debate and resolution drafting processes. Please take note of the information on plagiarism, and the prohibition on pre-written working papers and resolutions. Delegates should not start discussion on the topics with other members of their committee until the first committee session.
- 2. <u>NMUN Rules of Procedure</u> include the long and short form of the rules, as well as an explanatory narrative and example script of the flow of procedure.

In addition, please review the mandatory <u>NMUN Conduct Expectations</u> on the NMUN website. They include the Conference dress code and other expectations of all attendees. We want to emphasize that any instances of sexual harassment or discrimination based on race, gender, sexual orientation, national origin, religion, age, or disability will not be tolerated.

If you have any questions concerning your preparation for the committee or the Conference itself, please contact the Deputy Secretary-General, Patrick Parsons, at <u>dsg.china@nmun.org</u>.

We wish you all the best in your preparations and look forward to seeing you at the Conference!

María Luisa Ortega Director Zhai Yixuan Assistant Director Khwaja Mohamed Khalid Assistant Director

NMUN is a Non-Governmental Organization associated with the UN Department of Public Information, a United Nations Academic Impact Member, and a 501(c)(3) nonprofit organization of the United States.



Table of Contents

Committee Overview	
Introduction	
Governance, Structure, and Membership	
Mandate, Functions, and Powers	
Recent Sessions and Current Priorities	
Conclusion	
Annotated Bibliography	
Bibliography	
I. Improving Security for Peacekeeping Personnel	
Introduction	
International and Regional Framework	
Role of the International System	
Prevention	
Conclusion	
Further Research	
Annotated Bibliography	
Bibliography	
II. The Situation in Ukraine	
Introduction	
International and Regional Framework	
Role of the International System	
Political and Social Unrest in Ukraine	
The Socio-economic Situation in Eastern Ukraine	
The Human Rights Situation in Eastern Ukraine	
Conclusion	
Further Research	
Annotated Bibliography	
Bibliography	



Committee Overview

Introduction

After the devastating effects of two world wars, the international community decided to establish the United Nations (UN) as an intergovernmental organization that would maintain international peace and security, promote social and economic development, and advance human rights.¹ The Security Council was established as one of the UN's six principal organs and was given primary responsibility for international peace and security.²

As one of the six primary organs of the United Nations, the **United Nations Security Council** is mandated by the *Charter of the United Nations* to maintain international peace and security. The Council submits an annual report to the General Assembly.

The Security Council held its first session on 17 January 1946 at Church House in London.³ After its first meeting, the Council relocated to its permanent residence at the UN Headquarters in New York City.⁴ At that time, five permanent members and six non-permanent members comprised the membership of the Council.⁵ However, over subsequent years, discussions regarding the structure of the Council began to take place.⁶ In 1965, the number of non-permanent members increased to ten, and although membership has not changed since, discussions regarding a change in configuration take place frequently.⁷

During the Cold War, disagreements between the United States of America and the former Soviet Union blocked the Council from being an effective institution to resolve even the simplest of issues.⁸ However, progress has taken place over the last two decades, especially in the field of peacekeeping missions, which have improved to cover a wider range of issues, including facilitating a political process, protecting human rights, and assisting with disarmament.⁹ At the same time, traditional challenges to international peace and security have shifted, forcing the Council to adapt to new scenarios, such as the challenge of addressing multiple humanitarian crises simultaneously and in different regions of the world.¹⁰ Since 2000, terrorism, extremism, and other thematic issues, rather than country-specific issues, have become priorities of the Council, as demonstrated by the adoption of a range of resolutions and the establishment of several subsidiary bodies on cross-cutting issues.¹¹

Governance, Structure, and Membership

The Security Council is the only UN entity that has the power to adopt resolutions that are binding on Member States.¹² In accordance with Article 25 of the *Charter of the United Nations* (1945), Member States are obliged to accept and carry out the Council's recommendations and decisions.¹³ The Security Council also has a variety of tools to address issues on its agenda.¹⁴ For example, the President of the Security Council may issue press statements or presidential statements to communicate the position of the Council.¹⁵ Although these other tools are not legally binding, they nonetheless bring attention to important issues and compel the members of the Security Council to make recommendations and resolve conflicts.¹⁶

¹ Charter of the United Nations, 1945, Preamble.

² UN Security Council, What is the Security Council?.

³ Ibid.

⁴ Ibid.

⁵ Hanhimäki, *The United Nations: A Very Short Introduction*, 2008, p. 32.

⁶ Ibid.

⁷ Bourantonis, The History and Politics of UN Security Council Reform, 2005, p. 10.

⁸ Encyclopaedia Britannica, United Nations Security Council, 2018.

⁹ UN Security Council, *Structure*.

¹⁰ Council on Foreign Relations, *The UN Security Council*, 2017; Encyclopaedia Britannica, *United Nations Security Council*, 2018.

¹¹ Security Council Report, September 2014 Monthly Forecast: Counter-Terrorism, 2014.

¹² UN Security Council, What is the Security Council?.

¹³ Charter of the United Nations, 1945, Art. 25.

¹⁴ UN Security Council, Functions and Powers.

¹⁵ NGO Working Group on Women, Peace and Security, *Mapping Women, Peace and Security in the United Nations Security Council: Report of the NGOWG Monthly Action Points, 2009-2010, 2010, p. 11.*

¹⁶ Ibid., p. 15.



Membership

The Security Council is comprised of five permanent members and ten non-permanent members.¹⁷ The five permanent members of the Security Council are China, France, the Russian Federation, the United Kingdom of Great Britain and Northern Ireland, and the United States of America.¹⁸

Every year, the General Assembly elects five of the ten non-permanent members for a two-year term.¹⁹ Elections for non-permanent seats on the Council can be competitive, with countries expressing interest years in advance.²⁰ Countries elected to serve on the Security Council are expected to represent the interests of their region; they usually have an influence at the international level and demonstrate leadership in specific areas of interest to their foreign policy.²¹ Security Council elections for non-permanent members are held in June, six months before the term starts, which allows Member States ample time to prepare for their new role.²²

The ten non-permanent members represent countries from five groups: Africa, the Asia-Pacific Group, Latin America and the Caribbean, the Eastern European Group, Western European and Other.²³ For the 2018 calendar year, the non-permanent Member States are Bolivia, Côte d'Ivoire, Equatorial Guinea, Ethiopia, Kazakhstan, Kuwait, Netherlands, Peru, Poland, and Sweden.²⁴

On 8 June 2018, the General Assembly elected Germany, Indonesia, South Africa, the Dominican Republic, and Belgium as non-permanent members of the Security Council.²⁵ Their two-year terms will commence on 1 January 2019, and they will replace outgoing Bolivia, Ethiopia, Kazakhstan, Netherlands, and Sweden.²⁶

Presidency

Each member of the Security Council holds the presidency of the Council for one month, rotating according to alphabetical order.²⁷ Security Council meetings can be convened by the President upon the request of any Member State.²⁸ Under Article 35 of the Charter, the President shall call a meeting if a dispute or situation requires the Council's attention.²⁹ According to Rule 6 of the Provisional Rules of Procedure, all concerns that are brought to the attention of the Secretary-General are drafted in an agenda that is approved by the President of the Security Council.³⁰

Participation

Any Member State of the UN may attend the Council's meetings upon the invitation of the Council.³¹ Member States are invited if the Security Council is discussing an issue that directly concerns the interests of the Member State.³² Invited Member States do not have the right to vote, but are allowed to submit proposals and draft resolutions.³³ Furthermore, those Member States can inform the Council about a current crisis in their region.³⁴ However, such proposals may be put to a vote only at the request of a member of the Council.³⁵

¹⁷ UN Security Council, Current members.

¹⁸ Ibid.

¹⁹ Ibid.

²⁰ UN DPI, Ahead of Security Council elections, General Assembly President explains how a country can get a non-permanent seat, 2016.

²¹ Bourantonis, The History and Politics of UN Security Council Reform, 2005, p. 6.

²² UN DPI, Ahead of Security Council elections, General Assembly President explains how a country can get a non-permanent seat, 2016; UN General Assembly, Revitalization of the work of the General Assembly (A/RES/68/307), 2014, p. 4.

²³ UN General Assembly, *Rules of procedure*.

²⁴ UN Security Council, Current members.

²⁵ UN DPI, Germany, Indonesia, South Africa, Dominican Republic, Belgium, elected to Security Council, 2018.

²⁶ Ibid.

²⁷ UN Security Council, *Provisional Rules of Procedure (S/96/Rev.7)*.

²⁸ UN Security Council, *Repertoire of the practice of the Security Council*.

²⁹ Charter of the United Nations, 1945, Art. 35.

³⁰ UN Security Council, Provisional Rules of Procedure (S/96/Rev.7).

³¹ Ibid.

³² Charter of the United Nations, 1945, Art. 31.

³³ UN Security Council, Provisional Rules of Procedure (S/96/Rev.7).

³⁴ Ibid.

³⁵ Ibid.



Subsidiary Organs

The Security Council has numerous subsidiary bodies established under Article 29 of the Charter, including the International Criminal Tribunal for the Former Yugoslavia (ICTY), the International Criminal Tribunal for Rwanda (ICTR), sanctions committees, and ad hoc committees such as the Ad Hoc Sub-Committee on Namibia.³⁶ The Peacebuilding Commission (PBC) is an advisory subsidiary body that reports jointly to the General Assembly and the Security Council.³⁷ Additionally, Security Council Member States participate in various working groups that discuss topics of concern to the Security Council.³⁸ These working groups consist of some or all of the Security Council Member States and focus on regional and thematic issues, as well as improving the working methods of the Security Council itself.³⁹ The Security Council is also responsible for determining if, when, and where a peacekeeping operation is needed.⁴⁰ A peacekeeping operation is created through an adopted Security Council resolution, and the Security Council monitors the operation by holding regular meetings and reviewing reports issued by the Secretary-General.⁴¹

Voting

Every Member State of the Security Council has one vote.⁴² Votes on all matters require a majority of nine Member States.⁴³ However, if one of the five permanent members of the Security Council votes "no" on a matter of substance, such as a draft resolution, the draft resolution does not pass.⁴⁴ Despite the existence of this veto power, the Council has adopted many resolutions by consensus since the end of the Cold War and has been divided only on a very limited number of issues, a prominent example being the case of Syria.⁴⁵

Mandate, Functions, and Powers

The mandate of the Security Council is to maintain international peace and security as specified in the *Charter of the United Nations*.⁴⁶ Chapters VI and VII of the Charter specifically concern the Security Council and the range of actions that can be taken when settling disputes.⁴⁷ Chapter VI aims to achieve resolution of disputes by peaceful means, whereas Chapter VII explores further actions that can be taken.⁴⁸ Any Member State is able to report a dispute to the Security Council; the role of the Council is to determine the severity of the dispute brought before the body and the impact of the dispute internationally.⁴⁹ The Security Council is responsible for making recommendations to broker peace that take into considerations the previously attempted measures by the parties involved.⁵⁰ Under Chapter VII, the Security Council has the authority to implement provisional measures aimed to deescalate the situation.⁵¹ If the provisional measures are ignored or are unsuccessful, the Security Council may decide to call upon military forces to act on behalf of the UN.⁵² Non-military actions that can be implemented include blockades or economic interruptions. In aggregate, the Charter provides the Security Council with the following set of powers to fulfill its mandate.

• Sanctions: Pursuant to Article 41 of the Charter, the Council can call on its members to apply economic sanctions and other measures not involving the use of force to prevent or end violence.⁵³ These include

- ⁵² Ibid., Art. 41.
- 53 Ibid.

³⁶ UN Security Council, *Structure*.

³⁷ Ibid.

³⁸ UN Security Council, Repertoire of the practice of the Security Council.

³⁹ Ibid.

⁴⁰ United Nations Peacekeeping, Role of the Security Council.

⁴¹ Ibid.

⁴² Charter of the United Nations, 1945, Art. 27.

⁴³ Ibid.

⁴⁴ Hanhimäki, *The United Nations: A Very Short Introduction*, 2008, p. 52.

⁴⁵ Security Council Report, In Hindsight: Consensus in the Security Council, 2014; Security Council Report, In Hindsight: The Veto, 2013.

⁴⁶ Charter of the United Nations, 1945, Art. 1.

⁴⁷ Ibid.

⁴⁸ Ibid.

⁴⁹ Ibid., Art. 34.

⁵⁰ Ibid., Art. 36.

⁵¹ Ibid., Art. 40.



economic sanctions, financial penalties and restrictions, travel bans, severance of diplomatic relations, and blockades, among others.⁵⁴ It may further mandate arms embargos, enforce disarmament, or initiate proceedings in the international justice system.⁵⁵

- **Diplomatic Tools:** The Council has a mandate to investigate any dispute or situation that might lead to aggressions between states or other non-state groups or within states' national territories.⁵⁶ In order to do so, it may "recommend methods of adjusting such disputes or the terms of settlement; formulate plans for the establishment of a system to regulate armaments; determine the existence of a threat to the peace or act of aggression and recommend what action should be taken."⁵⁷
- **Military Action:** The Council may take military action against a state or other entity threatening international peace and security and may further decide on the deployment of troops or observers. ⁵⁸ The Council may decide to initiate peacekeeping operations; it may also modify existing peacekeeping operations through the extension or amendment of their mandates and the additional deployment or withdrawal of troops.⁵⁹
- **Partnerships:** The Council cooperates with numerous international and regional organizations, as well as non-governmental organizations (NGOs), to implement its decisions.⁶⁰ The Council works closely with related organizations of the UN, such as the Organisation for the Prohibition of Chemical Weapons and the International Atomic Energy Agency. Partnerships with independent intergovernmental organizations, such as the North Atlantic Treaty Organization and the African Union, are also of paramount importance for addressing a broad range of issues including terrorism, disarmament, nuclear nonproliferation, and extreme violence from non-state actors, among others.⁶¹

Recent Sessions and Current Priorities

In 2017, the Council held 282 public meetings, adopted 61 resolutions, and issued 27 presidential statements.⁶² Consensus prevailed among Council members, particularly with respect to strengthening sanctions against the Democratic People's Republic of Korea (DPRK) in response to ongoing nuclear tests.⁶³ However, disagreement arose in relation to the Middle East: the Russian Federation vetoed multiple draft resolutions to prevent further investigation into chemical weapons in Syria, and the United States of America vetoed a draft resolution calling on states to refrain from establishing diplomatic missions in Jerusalem.⁶⁴ Importantly, the Council held its first thematic debate on human rights, peace, and security on 18 April 2017, at which Secretary-General António Guterres emphasized that the Council "has a major role to play" in upholding human rights to prevent conflict and promote sustainable peace and reconciliation.⁶⁵

In 2018, the Council has thus far focused primarily on country- and region-specific issues.⁶⁶ The Council has been surprised by a sudden increase in diplomatic activity involving the DPRK, including individual meetings between DPRK leader Kim Jong-Un and leaders from the Republic of Korea, China, and the United States of America, as well as what appears to be the DPRK taking initial steps to dismantle nuclear facilities.⁶⁷ In light of these developments, differing opinions have emerged among Council members on whether the Council should depart

⁵⁴ Biersteker et al., *The Effectiveness of United Nations Targeted Sanctions*, 2013.

⁵⁵ Cousens & Malone, The UN Security Council: From the Cold War to the 21st Century, 2004, p. 111.

⁵⁶ UN Security Council, *Functions and Powers*.

⁵⁷ Charter of the United Nations, 1945.

⁵⁸ Ibid.

⁵⁹ UN Peacekeeping, *Forming a new operation*.

⁶⁰ UN Security Council, *Repertoire of the practice of the Security Council*.

⁶¹ UN Security Council, Structure; UN Security Council, Middle East (S/RES/2118 (2013)), 2013.

⁶² UN DPI, Security Council Stands United in 2017 against Nuclear Testing on Korean Peninsula, Yet Members Veto Drafts Addressing Syrian Crisis, Middle East Peace, 2018.

⁶³ Ibid.

⁶⁴ Ibid.

⁶⁵ UN Secretary-General, Remarks at Security Council meeting on 'Maintenance of International Peace and Security: Human Rights and the Prevention of Armed Conflict', 2017.

⁶⁶ UN Security Council, Security Council Resolutions, 2018; Security Council Report, Monthly Forecasts, 2018.

⁶⁷ North Korea Begins Dismantling Key Facilities at the Sohae Satellite Launching Station, 38 North, 2018; Security Council Report, May 2018 Monthly Forecast – DPRK (North Korea), 2018.



from the punitive measures it has continually enacted against the DPRK in favor of more diplomatic strategies.⁶⁸ The Council has continued to enforce existing sanctions, and it has extended until 24 April 2019 the mandate of the Panel of Experts supporting the Sanctions Committee established by resolution 1718 (2006) concerning the DPRK.⁶⁹ Other recent Council actions to address country- and region-specific issues include extending sanctions on South Sudan and the Democratic Republic of the Congo and renewing the mandates of the UN Multidimensional Integrated Stabilization Mission in Mali, the African Union-UN Hybrid Operation in Darfur, and the UN Peacekeeping Force in Cyprus.⁷⁰

The Council has also addressed broader thematic issues, including by holding a high-level open debate and adopting a resolution on children and armed conflict on 9 July 2018.⁷¹ The resolution expressed the Council's commitment to addressing the impact of armed conflict on children; urged the mainstreaming of child protection throughout all stages of conflict prevention, conflict, and post-conflict processes; and called upon the Special Representative of the Secretary-General for Children in Armed Conflict to compile a list of best practices in this regard.⁷²

Further thematic issues before the Council in 2018 have involved non-traditional threats to peace and security, most notably demonstrated by a debate on climate change and security held on 11 July 2018.⁷³ Speaking before the Council, Deputy Secretary-General Amina Mohammad remarked that "climate change is inextricably linked to some of the most pressing security challenges of our time," and that "fragile countries are in danger of becoming stuck in a cycle of conflict and climate disaster."⁷⁴ She and other speakers urged the Council to take further action, given that at present, the Council focuses only on "the symptoms of climate change but does not address its underlying causes."⁷⁵ Although all Council members acknowledged the severe threats posed by climate change and its effects, they exhibited disagreement over the extent to which the Council is an appropriate forum for tackling these issues.⁷⁶ While some members advocated for greater Council engagement, others expressed concerns regarding undue expansion of the Council's mandate and encroachment on the work of other UN bodies.⁷⁷ The Council's future role in addressing climate change thus remains uncertain.⁷⁸

Conclusion

As the international community faces a growing number of asymmetrical and non-traditional threats to international peace and security, the Security Council has evolved by devising new working methods and holding broader, more open discussions.⁷⁹ Nonetheless, the persistence of ongoing threats indicates significant challenges to the Security Council's ability to guarantee peace and security in all regions of the world.⁸⁰ These situations also represent the systemic and political divides between Council members, particularly with respect to the five permanent members.⁸¹

⁶⁸ North Korea Begins Dismantling Key Facilities at the Sohae Satellite Launching Station, 38 North, 2018; Security Council Report, May 2018 Monthly Forecast – DPRK (North Korea), 2018.

⁶⁹ Ibid.; UN Security Council, Non-proliferation/Democratic People's Republic of Korea (S/RES/2407 (2018)), 2018.

⁷⁰ UN Security Council, Reports of the Secretary-General on the Sudan and South Sudan (S/RES/2428 (2018)), 2018; UN Security Council, The situation concerning the Democratic Republic of the Congo (S/RES/2424 (2018)), 2018; UN Security Council, The situation in Mali (S/RES/2423 (2018)), 2018; UN Security Council, Reports of the Secretary-General on the Sudan and South Sudan (S/RES/2429 (2018)), 2018; UN Security Council, The situation in Cyprus (S/RES/2430 (2018)), 2018.

⁷¹ UN DPI, Security Council Seeks to Strengthen Protections for Children in Armed Conflict, Unanimously Adopting Resolution 2427 (2018), 2018; UN Security Council, Security Council Resolutions, 2018.

⁷² UN Security Council, Children and armed conflict (S/RES/2427 (2018)), 2018.

⁷³ Mead, UN Security Council Addresses Climate Change as a Security Risk, SDG Knowledge Hub, 2018.

⁷⁴ UN DPI, Fragile countries risk being 'stuck in a cycle of conflict and climate disaster,' Security Council told, 2018.

⁷⁵ Ibid.; Security Council Report, July 2018 Monthly Forecast – Climate and Security, 2018.

⁷⁶ Mead, UN Security Council Addresses Climate Change as a Security Risk, SDG Knowledge Hub, 2018.

⁷⁷ UN DPI, Addressing Security Council, Pacific Island President Calls Climate Change Defining Issue of Next Century, Calls for Special Representative on Issue (SC/13417), 2018.

⁷⁸ Security Council Report, July 2018 Monthly Forecast – Climate and Security, 2018.

⁷⁹ UN Security Council, *Structure*; UN Security Council, *1540 Committee*.

⁸⁰ Security Council Report, September 2014 Monthly Forecast – Syria, 2014.

⁸¹ Security Council Report, The Permanent Members and the Use of the Veto: An Abridged History, 2013.



However, as the Security Council represents the only body within the UN that has the power to adopt binding resolutions, it is still the entity of utmost importance for the maintenance of international peace and security.⁸²

Annotated Bibliography

Charter of the United Nations. (1945). Retrieved 29 July 2018 from: http://www.un.org/en/documents/charter/index.shtml

As the fundamental principles of the Security Council are set out in the Charter of the UN, this document should be the first resource to consider. Article 23, which sets the membership structure and Articles 23 to 26, which discuss its basic functions and powers, are of particular importance for understanding both the structure and function of the Security Council. In addition, Articles 27 to 32 explain the Council's voting procedure and its overall structure. The Charter can be particularly helpful for delegates in understanding the powers and limitations of the body. Delegates will find Chapters VI and VII most helpful when researching the mandate of the Security Council, and also while at the conference simulating the body.

Council on Foreign Relations. (2017). *The UN Security Council* [Website]. Retrieved 26 July 2018 from: https://www.cfr.org/backgrounder/un-security-council

The Council on Foreign Relations provides a comprehensive introduction into the structure and work of the Security Council and therefore constitutes a good starting point for more detailed research. The website discusses the Council's powers and possibilities in taking coercive actions and addresses broadly discussed issues as criticism to the Security Council's structure as well as possible reforms. In addition, the website contains links on further resources on the Security Council and recent international security issues as, for example, the Global Governance Monitor, which evaluates the international regime for armed conflict.

Cousens, E., & Malone, D. (2004). *The UN Security Council: From the Cold War to the 21st Century*. Boulder, Colorado: Lynne Rienner Publishers, Inc.

This volume provides readers with a very detailed overview of the Security Council and its past and present challenges. Written at a high academic level, this book touches upon many of the Council's themes, institutions, and operations, while also explaining the Council's structure in depth. As it discusses major operations on four continents, the document can be a useful tool for detailed analysis on various international security crises.

Hanhimäki, J. M. (2008). *The United Nations: A Very Short Introduction*. New York, New York: Oxford University Press.

While giving a brief overview of the history, structure, mandate and perspective of the UN in general, this volume also includes a comprehensive section on the Security Council, as well as a separate chapter on peacekeeping and peacebuilding. The book offers a succinct explanation of the Council's political and operational constraints, including the veto power principle. It further provides delegates with a general overview of the importance of the Security Council for international security from its creation until now. Due to its comprehensive language, this book may serve delegates as a first starting point for further research on the Security Council as well as on international power relations.

Security Council Report. (2018). *Monthly Forecasts* [Website]. Retrieved 29 July 2018 from: http://www.securitycouncilreport.org/monthly-forecast/

The Security Council Report website provides monthly forecasts that describe the Security Council's meetings and program of work as expected for the upcoming month and provide detailed analysis organized by topic. The website is updated regularly to reflect the current agenda of the Security Council. On this website, delegates will also find comprehensive information on country, regional, and thematic issues addressed by the Council and on the Council's working methods, membership, and procedures.

⁸² Charter of the United Nations, 1945, Art. 24.



United Nations, Security Council. (n.d.). *What is the Security Council?* [Website]. Retrieved 26 July 2018 from: http://www.un.org/en/sc/about

This website gives a general overview of the Security Council's history, mandate, and functions and powers. It should be considered one of the most important resources and a foundation for delegates' further research, since it provides detailed information on how the Security Council works in practice. The website contains the body's provisional rules of procedure and a section on frequently asked questions. The latter is particularly useful when it comes to understanding the Council's functions and powers. Delegates will find on this website detailed information about the Council's recent sessions as well as other notable outputs.

Bibliography

Biersteker, T., et al. (2013). *The Effectiveness of United Nations Targeted Sanctions*. Retrieved 26 July 2018 from: <u>http://graduateinstitute.ch/files/live/sites/iheid/files/sites/internationalgovernance/shared/Effectiveness%20of%20U</u> <u>N%20Targeted%20Sanctions%20-%206.Nov.2013%20.pdf</u>

Bourantonis, D. (2005). The History and Politics of UN Security Council Reform. New York, New York: Routledge.

Charter of the United Nations. (1945). Retrieved 29 July 2018 from: <u>http://www.un.org/en/documents/charter/index.shtml</u>

Council on Foreign Relations. (2017). *The UN Security Council* [Website]. Retrieved 26 July 2018 from: https://www.cfr.org/backgrounder/un-security-council

Cousens, E., & Malone, D. (2004). *The UN Security Council: From the Cold War to the 21st Century*. Boulder, Colorado: Lynne Rienner Publishers, Inc.

Encyclopaedia Britannica. (2018). *United Nations Security Council* [Website]. Retrieved 26 July 2018 from: <u>https://www.britannica.com/topic/United-Nations-Security-Council</u>

Hanhimäki, J. M. (2008). *The United Nations: A Very Short Introduction*. New York, New York: Oxford University Press.

Mead, L. (2018, July 13). UN Security Council Addresses Climate Change as a Security Risk. *SDG Knowledge Hub*. International Institute for Sustainable Development. Retrieved 29 July 2018 from: <u>http://sdg.iisd.org/news/un-security-council-addresses-climate-change-as-a-security-risk/</u>

NGO Working Group on Women, Peace and Security. (2010). *Mapping Women, Peace and Security in the UN Security Council: Report of the NGOWG Monthly Action Points, 2009-2010*. Retrieved 26 July 2018 from: http://peacewomen.org/sites/default/files/NGOWG%20Report_Mapping%201325_October%202010.pdf

North Korea Begins Dismantling Key Facilities at the Sohae Satellite Launching Station. (2018, July 23). 38 North. Retrieved 29 July 2018 from: <u>https://www.38north.org/2018/07/sohae072318/</u>

Security Council Report. (2013). *In Hindsight: The Veto* [Website]. Retrieved 26 July 2018 from: http://www.securitycouncilreport.org/monthly-forecast/2013-11/in_hindsight_the_veto.php

Security Council Report. (2014). *In Hindsight: Consensus in the Security Council* [Website]. Retrieved 26 July 2018 from: <u>http://www.securitycouncilreport.org/monthly-forecast/2014-</u>01/in hindsight consensus in the security council.php

Security Council Report. (2013). *The Permanent Members and the Use of the Veto: An Abridged History*. Retrieved 26 July 2018 from: <u>http://www.securitycouncilreport.org/atf/cf/%7B65BFCF9B-6D27-4E9C-8CD3-CF6E4FF96FF9%7D/SCR-veto-insert-2.pdf</u>



Security Council Report. (2014). *September 2014 Monthly Forecast – Counter Terrorism* [Website]. Retrieved 26 July 2017 from: <u>http://www.securitycouncilreport.org/monthly-forecast/2014-09/counter-terrorism_5.php</u>

Security Council Report. (2014). *September 2014 Monthly Forecast – Syria* [Website]. Retrieved 26 July 2018 from: <u>http://www.securitycouncilreport.org/monthly-forecast/2014-09/syria_11.php</u>

Security Council Report. (2018). *July 2018 Monthly Forecast – Climate and Security* [Website]. Retrieved 29 July 2018 from: https://www.securitycouncilreport.org/monthly-forecast/2018-07/climate_and_security.php

Security Council Report. (2018). *May 2018 Monthly Forecast – DPRK (North Korea)* [Website]. Retrieved 29 July 2018 from: <u>https://www.securitycouncilreport.org/monthly-forecast/2018-05/dprk_north_korea_28.php</u>

Security Council Report. (2018). *Monthly Forecasts* [Website]. Retrieved 29 July 2018 from: <u>http://www.securitycouncilreport.org/monthly-forecast/</u>

United Nations, Department of Public Information. (2016, June 27). *Ahead of Security Council elections, General Assembly President explains how a country can get a non-permanent seat* [News Article]. Retrieved 26 July 2018 from: http://www.un.org/apps/news/story.asp?NewsID=54339

United Nations, Department of Public Information. (2018, July 11). Addressing Security Council, Pacific Island President Calls Climate Change Defining Issue of Next Century, Calls for Special Representative on Issue (SC/13417) [Meetings Coverage]. Retrieved 29 July 2018 from: <u>https://www.un.org/press/en/2018/sc13417.doc.htm</u>

United Nations, Department of Public Information. (2018, July 11). *Fragile countries risk being 'stuck in a cycle of conflict and climate disaster,' Security Council told* [News Article]. Retrieved 29 July 2018 from: https://news.un.org/en/story/2018/07/1014411

United Nations, Department of Public Information. (2018, June 8). *Germany, Indonesia, South Africa, Dominican Republic, Belgium, elected to Security Council* [News Article]. Retrieved 28 July 2018 from: https://news.un.org/en/story/2018/06/1011731

United Nations, Department of Public Information. (2018, July 9). Security Council Seeks to Strengthen Protections for Children in Armed Conflict, Unanimously Adopting Resolution 2427 (2018) [Meetings Coverage]. Retrieved 29 July 2018 from: https://www.un.org/press/en/2018/sc13412.doc.htm

United Nations, Department of Public Information. (2018, January 11). Security Council Stands United in 2017 against Nuclear Testing on Korean Peninsula, Yet Members Veto Drafts Addressing Syrian Crisis, Middle East Peace) [Press Release]. Retrieved 28 July 2018 from: https://www.un.org/press/en/2018/sc13162.doc.htm

United Nations, General Assembly, Sixty-eighth session. (2014). *Revitalization of the work of the General Assembly* (*A/RES/68/307*) [Resolution]. Retrieved 26 July 2018 from: <u>http://undocs.org/A/RES/68/307</u>]

United Nations Peacekeeping. (n.d.). *Forming a new operation* [Website]. Retrieved 26 July 2018 from: <u>https://peacekeeping.un.org/en/forming-new-operation</u>

United Nations Peacekeeping. (n.d.). *Role of the Security Council* [Website]. Retrieved 26 July 2018 from: https://peacekeeping.un.org/en/role-of-security-council

United Nations Secretary-General. (2017, April 18). *Remarks at Security Council meeting on 'Maintenance of International Peace and Security: Human Rights and the Prevention of Armed Conflict'*. Retrieved 29 July 2018 from: <u>https://www.un.org/sg/en/content/sg/speeches/2017-04-18/secretary-generals-prevention-armed-conflict-remarks</u>

United Nations, Security Council. (n.d.). *1540 Committee* [Website]. Retrieved 26 July 2018 from: http://www.un.org/en/sc/1540/



United Nations, Security Council. (n.d.). *Current Members* [Website]. Retrieved 29 July 2018 from: <u>http://www.un.org/en/sc/members/</u>

United Nations, Security Council. (n.d.). *Functions and Powers* [Website]. Retrieved 29 July 2018 from: <u>http://www.un.org/en/sc/about/functions.shtml</u>

United Nations, Security Council. (n.d.). *Provisional Rules of Procedure (S/96/Rev.7)* [Website]. Retrieved 29 July 2018 from: <u>http://www.un.org/en/sc/about/rules/</u>

United Nations, Security Council. (n.d.). *Repertoire of the practice of the Security Council* [Website]. Retrieved 29 July 2018 from: <u>http://www.un.org/en/sc/repertoire/subsidiary_organs/working_groups.shtml</u>

United Nations, Security Council. (n.d.). *Structure* [Website]. Retrieved 29 July 2018 from: <u>http://www.un.org/en/sc/about/structure.shtml</u>

United Nations, Security Council. (n.d.). *What is the Security Council?* [Website]. Retrieved 26 July 2018 from: <u>http://www.un.org/en/sc/about</u>

United Nations, Security Council, 7038th meeting. (2013). *Middle East (S/RES/2118 (2013))* [Resolution]. Retrieved 26 July 2018 from: <u>http://undocs.org/S/RES/2118(2013)</u>

United Nations, Security Council, 8305th meeting. (2018). *Children and armed conflict (S/RES/2427 (2018))* [Resolution]. Retrieved 26 July 2018 from: <u>http://undocs.org/S/RES/2427(2018)</u>

United Nations, Security Council, 8210th meeting. (2018). *Non-proliferation/Democratic People's Republic of Korea (S/RES/2407 (2018))* [Resolution]. Retrieved 29 July 2018 from: <u>http://undocs.org/S/RES/2407(2018)</u>

United Nations, Security Council, 8310th meeting. (2018). *Reports of the Secretary-General on the Sudan and South Sudan (S/RES/2428 (2018))* [Resolution]. Retrieved 29 July 2018 from: <u>http://undocs.org/S/RES/2428(2018)</u>

United Nations, Security Council, 8311th meeting. (2018). *Reports of the Secretary-General on the Sudan and South Sudan (S/RES/2429 (2018))* [Resolution]. Retrieved 29 July 2018 from: <u>http://undocs.org/S/RES/2429(2018)</u>

United Nations, Security Council. (2018). *Security Council Resolutions* [Website]. Retrieved 29 July 2018 from: <u>http://www.un.org/en/sc/documents/resolutions/2018.shtml</u>

United Nations, Security Council, 8300th meeting. (2018). *The situation concerning the Democratic Republic of the Congo* (*S/RES/2424* (2018)) [Resolution]. Retrieved 29 July 2018 from: <u>http://undocs.org/S/RES/2424(2018)</u>

United Nations, Security Council, 8317th meeting. (2018). *The situation in Cyprus (S/RES/2430 (2018))* [Resolution]. Retrieved 29 July 2018 from: <u>http://undocs.org/S/RES/2430(2018)</u>

United Nations, Security Council, 8298th meeting. (2018). *The situation in Mali* (*S/RES/2423* (2018)) [Resolution]. Retrieved 29 July 2018 from: <u>http://undocs.org/S/RES/2423(2018)</u>



I. Improving Security for Peacekeeping Personnel

"The blue helmet and United Nations flag no longer offer 'natural' protection."⁸³

Introduction

In 1948, the United Nations (UN) Security Council authorized the deployment of the first UN military observers to the Middle East, launching peacekeeping operations on a global scale.⁸⁴ Since then, there have been a total of 71 peacekeeping missions operating worldwide and offering support and safe shelter to millions of civilians in need.⁸⁵ Guided by three basic principles: consent of the parties, impartiality, and non-use of force except in self-defense and defense of the mandate, UN peacekeeping operations have long served as one of the most effective tools for the UN to fulfill its obligation to maintain international peace and security, as stipulated in Article 1 of the *Charter of the United Nations* (1946).⁸⁶

Peacekeeping is an international activity with high risks.⁸⁷ Many factors, including acts of violence, severely jeopardize the security of peacekeeping personnel and casualties can occur even if the necessary preventive measures are put in place.⁸⁸ Modern peacekeeping missions now operate in an increasingly complex and risky global environment.⁸⁹ Armed conflicts, criminality, civil disorder, and transnational terrorism pose growing threats to peacekeeping personnel.⁹⁰ Most missions, accounting for nearly 70% of peacekeeping personnel, operate in high-risk conflict regions where local and regional vulnerabilities including ethnic, religious, socioeconomic, and political tensions increase the likelihood of violence.⁹¹ The UN Department of Peacekeeping Operations (DPKO) has reported that from the first peacekeeping operation until 2015, more than 3,300 personnel lost their lives in service.⁹² Only two years later, in 2017, the death toll increased to more than 3,500, with 943 of them due to acts of violence.⁹³ This has drawn the attention of the international community and triggered the establishment of the Improving Security Peacekeeping Project, a field-focused initiative of the Secretariat to improve the security of UN peacekeeping operations is unlikely to happen, which means that the UN and Troop and Police Contributing Countries (TCCs and PCCs) need to face the challenging task of improving the security of UN peacekeeping personnel.⁹⁶

International and Regional Framework

Concerned by the growing number of causalities resulting from attacks against UN and associated personnel, on 9 December 1994 the Office of Legal Affairs Codification Division of the International Law Commission established the *Convention on the Safety of United Nations and Associated Personnel*.⁹⁷ The convention aims to guarantee the safety of UN peacekeeping personnel by highlighting that the effectiveness and safety of UN operations are better

⁹⁵ Cruz et al., Improving Security of United Nations Peacekeepers, 2017, pp. 4-5.

⁸³ Cruz et al., *Improving Security of United Nations Peacekeepers*, 2017.

⁸⁴ UN DPKO & UN DPI, UN Peacekeeping Background Note, 2014, pp. 1-2.

⁸⁵ Ibid.

⁸⁶ UN DPKO & UN DFS, United Nations Peacekeeping Operations Principles and Guidelines, 2008, p. 13.

⁸⁷ Cruz et al., Improving Security of United Nations Peacekeepers, 2017, p. 1.

⁸⁸ Ibid.

⁸⁹ UN General Assembly, *Safety and security of humanitarian personnel and protection of United Nations personnel: Report of the Secretary-General (A/72/490)*, 2017, p. 2.

⁹⁰ Ibid.

⁹¹ Cruz et al., Improving Security of United Nations Peacekeepers, 2017, p. 2.

⁹² High-Level Independent Panel on UN Peace Operations, Uniting Our Strengths for Peace - Politics, Partnership and People., 2015, p. 78.

⁹³ Cruz et al., Improving Security of United Nations Peacekeepers, 2017.

⁹⁴ UN DPKO & UN DFS, Summary of the Action Plan to Implement the Report on Improving Security of Peacekeepers.

⁹⁶ Ibid., p. 9.

⁹⁷ UN General Assembly, Convention on the Safety of United Nations and Associated Personnel (A/RES/49/59), 1994, p. 1.



achieved with the full cooperation of the Member State in which the UN peacekeeping mission is deployed, known as the host state.⁹⁸

On 19 December 2000, the General Assembly adopted resolution 55/175 on the "Safety and security of humanitarian personnel and protection of United Nations personnel."⁹⁹ In that resolution, Member States condemned any act aimed at obstructing UN personnel from performing their duties or being subjected to menace or physical attacks.¹⁰⁰ It also urged all parties involved in armed conflicts, in compliance with the provisions of the 1949 Geneva Conventions, "to ensure the safety and protection of UN personnel, to refrain from abducting or detaining them in violation of their immunity under relevant conventions and applicable international humanitarian law."¹⁰¹ Furthermore, General Assembly resolution 60/1 of 16 September 2005 on "2005 World Summit Outcome" highlighted the need for Member States to negotiate the scope of the legal protection of UN and associated personnel, and it called upon all Member States to sign the *Convention on the Safety of United Nations and Associated Personnel.*¹⁰² Recalling this convention, on 8 December 2005, the General Assembly adopted resolution 60/42 on "Optional Protocol to the Convention on the Safety of United Nations and Associated Personnel," in which Member States agreed upon the implementation of specific applications, such as the extension of the scope of the protection of UN personnel and peacekeeping operations.¹⁰³

The UN Security Council has undertaken several efforts to ensure the cooperation between the host state and UN peacekeepers in conflict zones.¹⁰⁴ On 29 September 1993, the Security Council urged host states to take steps to ensure the safety and security of UN peacekeeping personnel through Security Council resolution 868.¹⁰⁵ In 1999, the Council adopted resolution 1265 on the "Protection of Civilians in Armed Conflict," which emphasized the importance of the entry in force of the *Convention on the Safety of United Nations and Associated Personnel*, and the need to hold attackers accountable for the use of force against UN and associated personnel.¹⁰⁶

Role of the International System

In order analyze the peacekeeping system and make comprehensive suggestions for improving peacekeeping operations, in 2000 UN Secretary-General Kofi Annan established the Panel on United Nations Peace Operations.¹⁰⁷ The result of the panel, the Brahimi Report, emphasized that peacekeeping operations should be equipped with proper resources, follow current peacekeeping mandates to avoid major casualties, and ensure the security of UN personnel.¹⁰⁸ This report addressed the importance of well-trained and well-equipped military staff and civilian police.¹⁰⁹ It therefore recommended the establishment of a supervision team to start a training program for peacekeepers and to verify the existence of the necessary equipment for peacekeeping operations.¹¹⁰ The report also suggested the improvement of the missions' planning processes by including full-time officers in charge of drafting political and military analysis for missions' deployment.¹¹¹ Moreover, the Brahimi Report encouraged the involvement of peacekeeping officers in mission planning to learn from their field experience and identify flaws.¹¹²

⁹⁸ UN General Assembly, Convention on the Safety of United Nations and Associated Personnel (A/RES/49/59), 1994, Art. 1, 7-9; Arsanjani, Convention on the Safety of United Nations and Associated Personnel: Optional Protocol to the Convention on the Safety of United Nations and Associated Personnel, 2009, p. 2.

⁹⁹ UN General Assembly, Safety and security of humanitarian personnel and protection of United Nations personnel (A/RES/55/175), 2001, p. 3.

¹⁰⁰ Ibid., p. 4.

¹⁰¹ Ibid., p. 2.

¹⁰² UN General Assembly, 2005 World Summit Outcome (A/RES/60/1), 2005, p. 36.

¹⁰³ UN General Assembly, Convention on the Safety of United Nations and Associated Personnel: Optional Protocol (A/RES/60/42), 2005, pp. 1-4.

¹⁰⁴ UN Security Council, *Resolution* 868 (S/RES/868 (1993)), 1993, p. 1.

¹⁰⁵ Ibid., p. 2.

¹⁰⁶ UN Security Council, Resolution 1265 (S/RES/1265 (1999)), 1999, p. 3.

¹⁰⁷ UN General Assembly & UN Security Council, Comprehensive review of the whole question of peacekeeping operations in all their aspects (A/55/305 – S/2000/809), 2000, p. 1.

¹⁰⁸ Ibid., p. 54.

¹⁰⁹ Ibid., pp. 1-8.

¹¹⁰ Ibid., p. 54.

¹¹¹ Ibid., p. 34.

¹¹² Ibid.



The UN Department of Safety and Security (DSS) established the United Nations Security Management System (UNSMS) and is responsible for providing support to UNSMS including the development of leadership strategies, and the enhancement of decision-making processes for policy and operational issues.¹¹³ DSS closely cooperates with the Office of the United Nations Security Coordinator to deliver coordination for crisis response and promotes cooperation with host states in security training and security learning programs, reinforcing their capacity to fulfill their obligations as they are primarily responsible for the security of peacekeeping personnel.¹¹⁴ In 2011, the UNSMS developed the Security Level System framework.¹¹⁵ This framework assigns different levels of security situations to UN operations' areas, ranging from 1 (minimal) to 6 (extreme).¹¹⁶ The security analysis delivered by the Security Level System assists DSS in improving peacekeeping operations' safety and stability.¹¹⁷ As a result of the information provided by this framework, DSS has recommended, for instance, that all peacekeeping missions' areas have crisis management teams, information flowcharts, disaster and casualty incident evacuation plans, and information technology disaster recovery plans.¹¹⁸

As the principal UN organ responsible for maintaining international peace and security, the Security Council is responsible for authorizing DPKO to plan, prepare, and conduct peacekeeping missions.¹¹⁹ In 2009, *A New Partnership Agenda: Charting a New Horizon for United Nations Peacekeeping*, was released by DPKO and the Department of Field Support (DFS).¹²⁰ The New Partnership Agenda is a guideline that provides information about the future direction of UN peacekeeping operations and the many ways in which this important tool can continue to serve the international community in achieving peace and security.¹²¹ In the light of this document, the New Horizon Initiative was developed to bolster the effectiveness of UN peacekeeping operations and to reinforce partnerships among its many supporters.¹²² This initiative put forward four major developments for UN peacekeeping missions: policy and capacity development, field support, planning, and oversight. These developments aimed at strengthening the security and safety of peacekeeping personnel by improving the capacity of peacekeepers, enhancing preoperation intelligence, and reporting on military and political analysis to improve the implementation of peacekeeping missions.¹²³

In 2014, UN Secretary-General Ban Ki-moon established the High-level Independent Panel on UN Peacekeeping Operations to conduct a comprehensive assessment of UN peacekeeping operations and assist them in adapting to a changing security environment.¹²⁴ The High-level Independent Panel recognized that the current international security scenario is risky, complex, and in constant change.¹²⁵ It recommended implementation of a mechanism to confirm that all training material based on specific missions and developed by the UN was fully delivered.¹²⁶ High quality leadership ensures low-risk orders are given during field operations and effective training guarantees the ability to confront emergency situations safely.¹²⁷ Likewise, high quality pre-deployment training plays a vital role in minimizing fatalities as it can improve the skills of appointed personnel.¹²⁸ Pre-deployment trainings must be organized according to geographical consequences and should include the roles of command and leadership.¹²⁹ It is

126 Ibid., p. 40.

¹¹³ UN DSS, United Nations Security Management System: Security Policy Manual, 2017, pp. 20-21.

¹¹⁴ Ibid., p. 16.

¹¹⁵ Wilmot et al., Safety and Security Challenges in UN Peace Operations, 2015, p. 11.

¹¹⁶ Ibid.

¹¹⁷ Ibid.

¹¹⁸ Ibid., p. 17

¹¹⁹ UN DPKO & UN DFS, Policy: United Nations Police in Peacekeeping Operations and Special Political Missions, p. 2.

¹²⁰ UN DPKO & UN DFS, The New Horizon Initiative: Progress Report No. 1, 2010, p. 2.

¹²¹ Ibid.

¹²² Ibid., p. 4.

¹²³ Ibid., p. 19.

¹²⁴ UN DPI, Secretary-General Appoints High-Level Independent Panel on Peace Operations (SG/SM/16301-SG/A-1521-PKO/451), 2014.

¹²⁵ High-Level Independent Panel on UN Peace Operations, Uniting Our Strengths for Peace - Politics, Partnership and People., 2015, p. 9.

¹²⁷ Ibid., pp. 40-41.

¹²⁸ UN DPKO & UN DFS, Peacekeeping Resource Hub, 2018.

¹²⁹ UN DPKO & UN DFS, Training: A Strategic Investment in UN Peacekeeping, p. 34



important to execute regular drills to put into place well-established action plans that correspond to the geographical consequences of the conflict zone.¹³⁰

More recently, DPKO and DFS launched the Improving Security Peacekeeping Project comprised of two phases.¹³¹ Phase 1 reports on peacekeeping fatalities and injuries due to hostile acts and provides recommendations for future peacekeeping missions.¹³² Following the submission of this report, Phase 2 consists of high-impact projects to implement the recommendations addressed in Phase 1.¹³³ Based on the recommendations outlined in Phase 1, DPKO developed an action plan focused on changing mindsets, improving capacity, achieving a "threat sensitive mission footprint," and enhancing accountability from the field level to the headquarter level.¹³⁴ Both changing mindsets and improving capacity ensure well-trained peacekeeping personnel that are fully-prepared for peacekeeping operations.¹³⁵ Additionally, a "threat sensitive mission footprint" minimizes the possibility of missions' exposure to threat and leads to the prevention of fatalities and injuries.¹³⁶ Lastly, enhancing accountability guarantees that personnel and staff can live up to their responsibility of minimizing casualties.¹³⁷

Prevention

Threat mitigation is one key factor when addressing prevention.¹³⁸ Former UN peacekeeping officer Carlos Alberto dos Santos Cruz states that vehicle movements such as convoys, patrols, and escorts show the highest fatalities numbers (97) from 2013 to 2017.¹³⁹ Long, slow-moving convoys increase the risks of exposure and potential ambushes, especially during long-distance missions.¹⁴⁰ In response to this, the Combat Convoy Battalion has been deployed as a special unit to ensure the safety of convoy missions.¹⁴¹ Albeit its best efforts, the battalion has failed to provide immediate relief to the current situation due to insufficient human resources.¹⁴² Cruz's report also highlights that, after guns, improvised explosive devices (IEDs) are the second most dangerous weapons threatening the security of peacekeeping personnel.¹⁴³ Therefore, the UN Mine Actions Service (UNMAS) has put in place several IED mitigation measures, such as the deployment of Search and Deter Teams that are equipped with detection devices and trained personnel to detect IEDs and avoid explosions.¹⁴⁴

Another aspect under consideration is intelligence, as it largely contributes to threat mitigation.¹⁴⁵ Peacekeepers conduct their operations with minimal information about the threats they might face.¹⁴⁶ This increases the vulnerability of peacekeeping personnel.¹⁴⁷ Additionally, the intelligence gathered by peacekeeping personnel during field missions is not taken into account when executing actions to decrease the risks of potential attacks.¹⁴⁸ The continued emphasis on using internet technology to collect intelligence has resulted in a low-prevalence of the intelligence system in less developed Member States where internet access is limited or not available at all.¹⁴⁹ As a result, DPKO and DFS approved the Peacekeeping Intelligence Policy in 20017 to guide UN peacekeeping

- ¹³⁴ UN DPKO & UN DFS, Summary of the Action Plan to Implement the Report on Improving Security of Peacekeepers.
- ¹³⁵ Cruz et al., Improving Security of United Nations Peacekeepers, 2017, p. 10.
- 136 Ibid.
- ¹³⁷ Ibid., p. 4.
- ¹³⁸ Ibid., p. 25.
- ¹³⁹ Ibid., p. 7.

148 Ibid.

¹³⁰ Cruz et al., Improving Security of United Nations Peacekeepers, 2017, p. 6.

¹³¹ Ibid., p. 2.

¹³² Ibid., p. 1.

¹³³ Cruz et al., Improving Security of United Nations Peacekeepers, 2017, p. 1.

¹⁴⁰ Ibid., p. 25.

¹⁴¹ Ibid., pp. 25-26.

¹⁴² Ibid.

¹⁴³ Ibid., p. 26; UN Inter-Agency Coordination Group on Mine Action, *The Strategy of the United Nations on Mine Action 2013-2018*, 2012, p. 10.

¹⁴⁴ UN Inter-Agency Coordination Group on Mine Action, *The Strategy of the United Nations on Mine Action 2013-2018*, 2012, p. 7.

¹⁴⁵ Cruz et al., Improving Security of United Nations Peacekeepers, 2017, p. 14.

¹⁴⁶ UN DPKO & UN DFS, Policy: Peacekeeping Intelligence, 2017.

¹⁴⁷ Cruz et al., Improving Security of United Nations Peacekeepers, 2017, p. 28.

¹⁴⁹ Ibid.



operations to acquire, analyze, and utilize peacekeeping intelligence to support missions and reduce fatalities.¹⁵⁰ Nevertheless, no concrete improvements have resulted from this initiative.¹⁵¹

Other serious concerns of the international community when addressing prevention are accountability and impunity, as both are relevant factors that encourage reiterated acts of violence against peacekeeping personnel.¹⁵² According to Cruz's report, the lack of deterrence, meaning that under the current situation only few suspects who are responsible for conducting hostile acts against peacekeeping personnel are put under arrest, has resulted in growing violence against peacekeepers.¹⁵³ Although, the International Criminal Court (ICC) and the UN Security Council share core values, such as peace and justice, both organizations utilize different mechanisms to advance them.¹⁵⁴ For this reason, in-depth cooperation between the ICC and UN peacekeeping operations is currently lacking.¹⁵⁵ Aware of the latter, the President of the ICC, Judge Silvia Fernández de *Gurmendi*, has showed a willingness to change the situation by publicly stating that intentional attacks on peacekeeping personnel are recognized as war crimes under Article 5 of the *Rome Statute of the International Criminal Court* (1998).¹⁵⁶ Gurmendi also underlined the importance of agreeing on specific legal protection to peacekeepers under the Rome Statute.¹⁵⁷

Conclusion

"Our peacekeepers are vulnerable, and they are targeted for attack," said UN Secretary-General Antonio Guterres, when delivering a speech during a Security Council session on 28 March 2018.¹⁵⁸ Mr. Guterres' statement succinctly reflects the current situation of modern peacekeeping operations:: their personnel are suffering from increasingly hostile acts and their security is no longer guaranteed.¹⁵⁹ In an increasingly risky international environment, improving the security of peacekeeping personnel would also guarantee the successful implementation of their missions.¹⁶⁰ However, the lack of threat prevention measures and the deficiency in threat response capacity have resulted in the spike of fatalities in recent years.¹⁶¹ Albeit the numerous efforts undertaken by several UN agencies and other international organizations to strengthen the capacity of both host states and peacekeepers, the lack of financial and human resources remain obstacles to achieve this goal.¹⁶² While the severity of the situation has been widely recognized by the UN system, more in-depth research concerning actions to improve the security of peacekeeping personnel should be conducted.¹⁶³

Further Research

In determining how Security Council can coordinate the actions of the international community to further address the issue and reduce casualties, delegates should consider the following questions: What are the key factors jeopardizing the implementation of previous UN actions towards improving the security of UN personnel? How can the capacity of peacekeeping personnel to prevent violent attacks be effectively improved? Can the efforts of the UN system, Member States, and other organizations be more efficiently integrated? What can the Security Council do to improve the current situation of UN peacekeeping personnel? Are the current security frameworks enough to ensure

¹⁵⁴ ICC, Speech by President of the International Criminal Court Judge Silvia Fernández de Gurmendi on New Models of Peacekeeping: Security and Protection of Human Rights. The Role of the UN and Regional Organizations on 12 May 2017, in Rome., 2017, p. 3.

¹⁵⁰ UN DPKO & UN DFS, *Policy: Peacekeeping Intelligence*, 2017.

¹⁵¹ Cruz et al., *Improving Security of United Nations Peacekeepers*, 2017, p. 28.

¹⁵² Ibid., p. 21.

¹⁵³ Cruz et al., Improving Security of United Nations Peacekeepers, 2017, p. 21.

¹⁵⁵ Ibid.

¹⁵⁶ Ibid.

¹⁵⁷ Ibid., p. 5; *Rome Statute of the International Criminal Court*, 1998, Art. 5.

¹⁵⁸ UN DPI, Unrealistic demands on UN peacekeeping costing lives and credibility - Guterres, 2018.

¹⁵⁹ Ibid.

¹⁶⁰ Cruz et al., *Improving Security of United Nations Peacekeepers*, 2017, p. 34.

¹⁶¹ UN General Assembly & UN Security Council, Comprehensive review of the whole question of peacekeeping operations in all their aspects (A/55/305 – S/2000/809), 2000, pp. 23, 54-58.

¹⁶² High-Level Independent Panel on UN Peace Operations, Uniting Our Strengths for Peace - Politics, Partnership and People., 2015, p. 93.

¹⁶³ UN General Assembly & UN Security Council, Comprehensive review of the whole question of peacekeeping operations in all their aspects (A/55/305 – S/2000/809), 2000, pp. 54-58.



the security of UN and associated personnel? What role does the private security sector play in improving the safety of UN peacekeepers?

Annotated Bibliography

Cruz, C., et al. (2017). *Improving Security of United Nations Peacekeepers: We need to change the way we are doing business*. Retrieved 29 May 2018 from:

https://peacekeeping.un.org/sites/default/files/improving security of united nations peacekeepers report.pdf This is a Secretary-General directed report, which focuses on possible solutions to improve the security of peacekeeping personnel. Former peacekeeping officer, Carlos Alberto dos Santos Cruz, was authorized to conduct research based on internal data, and interviews to peacekeepers all over the world. The report analyzes the cause of rising fatalities, and based on the interviews, conclude that there are four major aspects where the UN should implement changes: changing mindset, improving capacity, achieving a threat sensitive mission footprint, and enhancing accountability. Meanwhile, this report also provides short and long-term recommendations based on the current menaces to the security of peacekeeping personnel. This source will assist delegates in analyzing potential solutions to the security situation of UN missions, and new mechanisms to address the issue.

High-Level Independent Panel on United Nations Peace Operations. (2015). *Uniting Our Strengths for Peace - Politics, Partnership and People* [Report]. Retrieved 3 June from: <u>https://peaceoperationsreview.org/wp-content/uploads/2015/08/HIPPO_Report_1_June_2015.pdf</u>

This report was elaborated by the High-level Independent Panel on Peacekeeping Operations on 16 June 2015, emphasizing on several peacekeeping issues ranging from politics to partnership. The report highlights the fact that UN peacekeeping missions work in a changing landscape, and therefore the UN should adapt to these changes. Also, this report reviews the mandate of peacekeeping forces and underlines the importance of counter-terrorism missions since terrorism is now affecting both international and regional peace and security. The document is an important source for delegates to obtain a general overview of the problems currently faced by peacekeepers.

United Nations, Department of Peacekeeping Operations & United Nations, Department of Field Support. (n.d.). *Summary of the Action Plan to Implement the Report on Improving Security of Peacekeepers*. Retrieved 29 July 2018 from:

https://peacekeeping.un.org/sites/default/files/summary of the action plan to implement the report on improvin g security of peacekeepers.pdf

The Action Plan to Implement the Report on Improving Security of Peacekeepers is the result of the report on Improving the Security of Peacekeeping Personnel, conducted by former peacekeeping officer, Carlos Alberto dos Santos Cruz. The action plan shows specific approaches to field level and headquarter level on mechanisms to enhance the safety of peacekeeping personnel in the four aspects mentioned above: changing mindsets, improving capacity, achieving a "threat sensitive mission footprint" and enhancing accountability. This document also provides specific measures for in-depth coordination between UN and TCCs and PCCs to ensure the security of peacekeeping personnel.

United Nations, Department of Peacekeeping Operations & United Nations, Department of Field Support. (2018). Improving Security of United Nations Peacekeepers: Action Plan for Implementation of Fatalities Report. Retrieved 29 May 2018 from: <u>https://peacekeeping.un.org/sites/default/files/180406_action_plan_revised.pdf</u>

This revised action plan is based on the first draft of the Action Plan to Implement the Report on Improving Security of Peacekeepers, in response to the recommendations outlined in the Santos Cruz's report. The revised plan includes more suggestions and insights of current peacekeepers from missions in Central African Republic, Mali, Democratic Republic of the Congo, Darfur and South Sudan. This version of the action plan covers details regarding the peacekeeping intelligence policy and includes a gender dimension in the process of improving security of peacekeepers.



United Nations, General Assembly, Forty-ninth session. (1994). *Convention on the Safety of United Nations and Associated Personnel (A/RES/49/59)*. Adopted on the report of the Sixth Committee (A/49/742). Retrieved 5 June 2018 from: <u>http://undocs.org/A/RES/49/59</u>

The Convention describes various aspects of UN peacekeeping operations including its duties, implementation of laws and legislations, criminal offenses against the personnel, prosecution, and suggestions for State Parties to further guarantee the security of peacekeepers. The treaty provides a perspective from which the United Nations urges Member States' legislative support to peacekeeping missions. The treaty will serve delegates as an entry guide to UN peacekeeping operations and to the measures undertaken by the international community to guarantee the missions' safety.

United Nations, Department of Peacekeeping Operations & United Nations, Department of Field Support. (2010) *The New Horizon Initiative: Progress Report No.1*. Retrieved 6 June 2018 from: http://www.un.org/en/peacekeeping/documents/newhorizon_update01.pdf

Following the report A New Partnership Agenda: Charting a New Horizon for United Nations Peacekeeping, the Department of Peacekeeping Operations and Field Support initiated a foundation program to reinforce the partnership between UN peacekeeping missions and its supporters. This document summarizes the current steps towards strengthening security for peacekeeping personnel, and addresses the importance of capacity building and planning, reflecting the first efforts of the UN in improving the security of peacekeeping operations.

Bibliography

Arsanjani, M. (2009). Convention on The Safety of United Nations and Associated Personnel: Optional Protocol to The Convention on The Safety of United Nations and Associated Personnel. Retrieved 5 June 2018 from: http://legal.un.org/avl/pdf/ha/csunap/csunap_e.pdf

Cruz, C., et al. (2017). *Improving Security of United Nations Peacekeepers: We need to change the way we are doing business*. Retrieved 29 May 2018 from: https://peacekeeping.un.org/sites/default/files/improving_security_of_united_nations_peacekeepers_report.pdf

High-Level Independent Panel on United Nations Peace Operations. (2015). *Uniting Our Strengths for Peace - Politics, Partnership and People* [Report]. Retrieved 3 June from: <u>https://peaceoperationsreview.org/wp-content/uploads/2015/08/HIPPO_Report_1_June_2015.pdf</u>

International Criminal Court. (2017, May 12). Speech by President of the International Criminal Court Judge Silvia Fernández de Gurmendi on New Models of Peacekeeping: Security and Protection of Human Rights. The Role of the UN and Regional Organizations on 12 May 2017, in Rome. Retrieved 20 July 2018 from: https://www.icc-cpi.int/itemsDocuments/170512 ICCPresident ICC and Peacekeeping.pdf

Rome Statute of the International Criminal Court. (1998). Retrieved 20 July 2018 from: <u>https://www.icc-cpi.int/resourcelibrary/official-journal/rome-statute.aspx#article5</u>

United Nations, Department of Peacekeeping Operations & United Nations, Department of Field Support. (n.d.). *Summary of the Action Plan to Implement the Report on Improving Security of Peacekeepers*. Retrieved 29 July 2018 from:

https://peacekeeping.un.org/sites/default/files/summary_of_the_action_plan_to_implement_the_report_on_improvin g_security_of_peacekeepers.pdf

United Nations, Department of Peacekeeping Operations & United Nations, Department of Field Support. (n.d.). *Training: A Strategic Investment in UN Peacekeeping* [Report]. Retrieved 21 July 2018 from: http://repository.un.org/bitstream/handle/11176/89581/2012-2013%20Global%20TNA%20Report.pdf?sequence=1&isAllowed=y



United Nations, Department of Peacekeeping Operations & United Nations, Department of Field Support. (2008). *United Nations Peacekeeping Operations: Principles and Guidelines* [Report]. Retrieved 29 May 2018 from: https://peacekeeping.un.org/sites/default/files/peacekeeping/en/capstone_eng.pdf

United Nations, Department of Peacekeeping Operations & United Nations, Department of Field Support. (2010) *The New Horizon Initiative: Progress Report No.1*. Retrieved 6 June 2018 from: <u>http://www.un.org/en/peacekeeping/documents/newhorizon_update01.pdf</u>

United Nations, Department of Peacekeeping Operations & United Nations, Department of Field Support. (2014). *Policy: United Nations Police in Peacekeeping Operations and Special Political Missions* [Report]. Retrieved 29 July 2018 from: http://www.un.org/en/peacekeeping/sites/police/documents/Policy.pdf

United Nations, Department of Peacekeeping Operations & United Nations, Department of Field Support. (2017). *Policy: Peacekeeping Intelligence* [Report]. Retrieved 8 June 2018 from: http://dag.un.org/bitstream/handle/11176/400647/2017.07%20Peacekeeping%20Intelligence%20Policy%20%28Final%29.pdf?sequence=4&isAllowed=y

United Nations, Department of Peacekeeping Operations & United Nations, Department of Field Support. (2018). *Improving Security of United Nations Peacekeepers: Action Plan for Implementation of Fatalities Report*. Retrieved 29 May 2018 from: <u>https://peacekeeping.un.org/sites/default/files/180406_action_plan_revised.pdf</u>

United Nations, Department of Peacekeeping Operations & United Nations, Department of Field Support. (2018). *Peacekeeping Resource Hub* [Website]. Retrieved 21 July 2018 from: <u>http://research.un.org/en/peacekeeping-community/Training</u>

United Nations, Department of Peacekeeping Operations & United Nations, Department of Public Information. (2014). *UN Peacekeeping Background Note*. Retrieved 4 July 2018 from: http://www.un.org/en/peacekeeping/documents/backgroundnote.pdf

United Nations, Department of Public Information. (2014, October 31). *Secretary-General Appoints High-Level Independent Panel on Peace Operations (SG/SM/16301-SG/A-1521-PKO/451)* [Press Release]. Retrieved 29 July 2018 from: <u>https://www.un.org/press/en/2014/sgsm16301.doc.htm</u>

United Nations, Department of Public Information. (2018, March 28) *Unrealistic demands on UN peacekeeping costing lives and credibility – Guterres* [News Article]. Retrieved 6 June 2018 from: https://news.un.org/en/story/2018/03/1006181

United Nations, Department of Safety and Security. (2017). United Nations Security Management System: Security Policy Manual. Retrieved 9 June 2018 from: https://www.un.org/undss/sites/www.un.org.undss/files/docs/security_policy_manual_spm_e-book_as_of_29_nov_2017_0.pdf

United Nations, General Assembly, Forty-ninth session. (1994). *Convention on the Safety of United Nations and Associated Personnel (A/RES/49/59)*. Adopted on the report of the Sixth Committee (A/49/742). Retrieved 5 June 2018 from: <u>http://undocs.org/A/RES/49/59</u>

United Nations, General Assembly, Fifty-fifth session. (2001). *Safety and security of humanitarian personnel and protection of United Nations personnel (A/RES/55/175)* [Resolution]. Adopted without reference to a Main Committee (A/55/L.64 and Add.1). Retrieved 12 June 2018 from: http://undocs.org/A/RES/55/175

United Nations, General Assembly, Fifty-seventh session. (2003). *International Day of United Nations Peacekeepers (A/RES/57/129)* [Resolution]. Adopted on the report of the Special Political and Decolonization Committee (Fourth Committee) (A/57/522). Retrieved 19 May 2018 from: <u>http://undocs.org/A/RES/57/129</u>



United Nations, General Assembly, Sixtieth session. (2005). *Convention on the Safety of United Nations and Associated Personnel: Optional Protocol (A/RES/60/42)*. Adopted on the report of the Sixth Committee (A/60/518). Retrieved 5 June 2018 from: <u>http://undocs.org/A/RES/60/42</u>

United Nations, General Assembly, Sixtieth session. (2005). 2005 World Summit Outcome (A/RES/60/1) [Resolution]. Adopted without reference to a Main Committee (A/60/L.1). Retrieved 12 June 2018 from: https://undocs.org/A/RES/60/1

United Nations, General Assembly, Seventy-first session. (2017). *Report of the Special Committee on Peacekeeping Operations (A/71/19)*. Retrieved 29 May 2018 from: <u>http://undocs.org/A/71/19</u>

United Nations, General Assembly, Seventy-second session. (2017). *Implementation of the recommendations of the Special Committee on Peacekeeping Operations: Report of the Secretary-General - Addendum (A/72/573/Add.1)*. Retrieved 29 May 2018 from: <u>http://undocs.org/A/72/573/Add.1</u>

United Nations, General Assembly, Seventy-second session. (2017) *Safety and security of humanitarian personnel and protection of United Nations personnel: Report of the Secretary-General (A/72/490)*. Retrieved 29 July 2018 from: http://undocs.org/A/72/490

United Nations, General Assembly, Fifty-fifth session & United Nations, Security Council, Fifty-fifth year. (2000). *Comprehensive review of the whole question of peacekeeping operations in all their aspects (A /55/305–S /2000/809)* [Report]. Retrieved 29 July 2018 from: <u>http://undocs.org/A/55/305</u>

United Nations Inter-Agency Coordination Group on Mine Action. (2012). *The Strategy of the United Nations on Mine Action 2013-2018* [Report]. Retrieved 20 July 2018 from: http://www.mineaction.org/sites/default/files/publications/mine_action_strategy_mar15.pdf

United Nations, Security Council, 3283rd meeting (1993). *Resolution 868 (S/RES/868 (1993))*. Retrieved 4 July 2018 from: <u>http://undocs.org/S/RES/868(1993)</u>

United Nations, Security Council, 4046rd meeting (1999). *Resolution 1265 (S/RES/1265 (1999))*. Retrieved 4 July 2018 from: <u>http://undocs.org/S/RES/1265(1999)</u>

Wilmot, H., et al. (2015). *Safety and Security Challenges in UN Peace Operation*. International Peace Institute. Retrieved 20 July 2018 from: <u>https://www.ipinst.org/wp-content/uploads/2015/07/IPI-E-pub-Safety-and-Security-in-Peace-Ops.pdf</u>



II. The Situation in Ukraine

Introduction

In November 2013, thousands of protesters took to the streets of Ukraine's capital city of Kiev as a result of President Viktor Yanukovych's decision to suspend talks for a political and trade agreement with the European Union (EU) in the face of Russian opposition.¹⁶⁴ The protests underscored the divide between Yanukovych's political base in the pro-Russian east of Ukraine and pro-European supporters in the west of the country.¹⁶⁵ Violence escalated for months, and an armed confrontation between government forces and protesters took place in February 2014 in Kiev's Maidan Square, leaving dozens of people dead.¹⁶⁶ Two days later, President Yanukovych fled the country.¹⁶⁷ Less than a month later, Russian President Vladimir Putin sent military troops to Crimea, a region in southern Ukraine with strong ties to Russia.¹⁶⁸ After taking control of Crimea, claiming the need to safeguard the rights of Russians in eastern Ukraine, the Russian government annexed the Crimean Peninsula in a controversial referendum.¹⁶⁹ This deepened Ukrainians' historical ethnic divisions, and in May 2014, pro-Russian forces in the Donetsk and Luhansk regions of the country declared independence from Ukraine.¹⁷⁰ Following that, Petro Poroshenko, one of the country's wealthiest business magnates, declared victory in Ukraine's presidential elections and signed the EU Association Agreement that Yanukovych refused to back in 2013.¹⁷¹ The new Ukrainian president warned the Russian government that Ukraine's resolve to increase political and economic ties with the EU would continue.¹⁷²

After weeks of fighting between Ukrainian government forces and pro-Russians separatist groups, in July 2014 a Malaysian Airlines flight was shot down by a missile in eastern Ukraine, killing 298 people.¹⁷³ Months after that attack, Donetsk International Airport fell into rebel hands, establishing rebel control over the Donetsk and Luhansk regions.¹⁷⁴ By March 2016, the United Nations (UN) reported that nearly 9,500 people had been killed and more than 22,100 injured, including Ukrainian military forces, members of rebel groups, and civilians.¹⁷⁵ Since then, fighting has continued in eastern Ukraine at varying intensities with both sides nominally adhering to an unsteady ceasefire.

International and Regional Framework

Following months of armed confrontation in eastern Ukraine, a peace deal, known as the *Minsk Protocol* (Minsk I), was signed on 5 September 2014 between representatives of Ukraine, the Russian Federation, the self-declared Donetsk People's Republic, and the Luhansk People's Republic.¹⁷⁶ After extensive talks in Minsk, the protocol was established under the auspices of the Organization for Security and Cooperation in Europe (OSCE) and sought an immediate ceasefire in the Donbass region of eastern Ukraine.¹⁷⁷ While the agreement significantly reduced violence and fighting in the conflict zone during the first few weeks of its implementation, the ceasefire soon broke down and collapsed in December 2014.¹⁷⁸ By January 2015, full-scale armed confrontation had started again.¹⁷⁹ In response to the collapse of the Minsk Protocol, the governments of Ukraine, the Russian Federation, France, and Germany met in Minsk in an effort to revive the peace agreement.¹⁸⁰ As a result, on 11 February 2015 *The Package of measures*

¹⁶⁴ Global Conflict Tracker, Conflict in Ukraine, 2018.

¹⁶⁵ Thompson, Ukraine Everything you need to know about how we got here, CNN, 2017.

¹⁶⁶ Ibid.

¹⁶⁷ Global Conflict Tracker, *Conflict in Ukraine*, 2018.

¹⁶⁸ Thompson, Ukraine Everything you need to know about how we got here, CNN, 2017.

¹⁶⁹ Global Conflict Tracker, Conflict in Ukraine, 2018.

¹⁷⁰ Ibid.

¹⁷¹ Thompson, Ukraine Everything you need to know about how we got here, CNN, 2017.

¹⁷² Ibid.

¹⁷³ Ibid.

¹⁷⁴ Ibid.

¹⁷⁵ Ibid.

¹⁷⁶ Everything you wanted to know about the Minsk peace deal, but were afraid to ask, Euromaidan Press, 2018.

¹⁷⁷ Ibid.

¹⁷⁸ Ibid.

¹⁷⁹ What are the Minsk Agreements, The Economist, 2016.

¹⁸⁰ Everything you wanted to know about the Minsk peace deal, but were afraid to ask, Euromaidan Press, 2018.



for the Implementation of the Minsk agreements (Minsk II) was signed, offering a comprehensive roadmap for resolving the conflict.¹⁸¹ Minsk II established a 13-point plan that encompassed the following actions: immediate ceasefire and withdrawal of heavy weapons to be monitored by the OSCE; safe access, storage, distribution, and delivery of humanitarian aid; local elections; pardon and amnesty for fighters; and an "all for all" hostage release and exchange plan.¹⁸² Minsk II also called for full socio-economic reintegration of the rebel-held territories, restoration of state border control to the Ukrainian government, withdraw of all "foreign armed formations" from Ukrainian territory, and constitutional reform in Ukraine.¹⁸³ However, after four years of ongoing conflict, the Minsk Agreements have failed to produce any significant results.¹⁸⁴ In fact, "not a single provision of the Minks Agreements has been implemented 100%."¹⁸⁵ Heavy weapons have not been pulled out, rebel groups constantly hamper OSCE observers, and the ceasefire is violated every day.¹⁸⁶

In the face of escalating violence, the Security Council adopted resolution 2202 (2015), endorsing Minsk II and calling for all parties to the conflict to fully comply with the agreements.¹⁸⁷ Prior to this, in July 2014, the Council had already addressed the conflict in Ukraine by adopting resolution 2166 and condemning the downing of a Malaysia Airlines flight in rebel-held territory in eastern Ukraine.¹⁸⁸ Similarly, the General Assembly, in its sixty-eight plenary meeting, adopted resolution 68/262 (2014) on the "Territorial integrity of Ukraine," which affirmed that the referendum held in Crimea in 2014 was not authorized by Ukraine and therefore had no validity.¹⁸⁹ The resolution also urged parties to the conflict to "refrain from actions aimed at the partial or total disruption of the national unity and territorial integrity of Ukraine through the threat or use of force."¹⁹⁰ On 19 December 2016, the General Assembly adopted resolution 71/205 (2016) on the "Situation of human rights in the Autonomous Republic of Crimea and city of Sevastopol (Ukraine)."¹⁹¹ The resolution condemned the temporary occupation of Ukrainian territory by the Russian Federation and reaffirmed the "non-recognition" of Russia's annexation of the Crimean Peninsula.¹⁹² It also expressed Member States' concern over the reported "violations and abuses committed against residents of Crimea" and called for the Office of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights (OHCHR) to report on the situation of human rights in Crimea.¹⁹³

In January 2017, the Ukrainian government initiated proceedings against the Russian Federation at the International Court of Justice (ICJ) for alleged violations of the *International Convention for the Suppression of the Financing of Terrorism* (1999) and the *International Convention on the Elimination of all Forms of Racial Discrimination* (1965).¹⁹⁴ A few months later, on 19 April 2017, the ICJ delivered its Order on provisional measures in proceedings brought by Ukraine, concluding that all parties to the conflict must work towards the full implementation of Minsk II.¹⁹⁵ The Order also urges Russia to "refrain from imposing limitations to the Crimean community to conserve its representative institutions" and to guarantee access to education in the Ukrainian language.¹⁹⁶

¹⁸¹ What are the Minsk Agreements, The Economist, 2016.

¹⁸² Ibid.

¹⁸³ Ibid.

¹⁸⁴ Three years of Minsk Agreements on Ukraine fail to produce significant results, Tass, 2018.

¹⁸⁵ Everything you wanted to know about the Minsk peace deal, but were afraid to ask, Euromaidan Press, 2018.

¹⁸⁶ Ibid.

¹⁸⁷ UN Security Council, Package of Measures for the Implementation of the Minsk Agreements (S/RES/2202 (2015)), 2015, p. 1.

¹⁸⁸ UN Security Council, On Downing of Malaysia Airlines flight MH17 on 17 July in Donetsk Oblast, Ukraine (S/RES/2166 (2014)), 2014, p. 1.

¹⁸⁹ UN General Assembly, *Territorial integrity of Ukraine (A/RES/68/262)*, 2014, p. 2.

¹⁹⁰ Ibid.

¹⁹¹ UN General Assembly, Situation of human rights in the Autonomous Republic of Crimea and city of Sevastopol (Ukraine) (A/RES/71/205), 2016, p. 1.

¹⁹² Ibid.

¹⁹³ Ibid., p. 2.

¹⁹⁴ ICJ, The Court finds that Russia must refrain from imposing limitations on the ability of the Crimean Tatar community to conserve its representative institutions, including the Mejlis, and ensure the availability of education in the Ukrainian language, 2017.

¹⁹⁵ OHCHR, Report on the human rights situation in Ukraine 16 February to 15 May 2017, 2017, p. 3.

¹⁹⁶ Ibid., p. 3.



Role of the International System

On 14 March 2014, the United Nations Human Rights Monitoring Mission in Ukraine (HRMMU) was deployed to monitor, report publicly, and advocate on the human rights situation in Ukraine and to recommend actions to the Ukrainian government and all parties to the conflict.¹⁹⁷ Every three months, based on the work of the HRMMU, the OHCHR publishes reports offering a detailed overview of the human rights situation in the conflict area and addressing the root causes of the crisis.¹⁹⁸

Between 7 April 7 and 14 Apri 2014, Rita Izsák, UN Special Rapporteur on minority issues, conducted an official visit to Ukraine in order to examine the situation of minority groups.¹⁹⁹ The Special Rapporteur met with representatives of numerous ethnic communities such as Crimean Tatars, Bulgarians, Moldovans, and Russians.²⁰⁰ From her visit, Izsák concluded that additional measures should be established to reinforce the protection of minorities' rights, including policies aimed at equal participation in public and political life at all levels and improved access to democratic institutions and decision-making processes.²⁰¹ Moreover, the Special Rapporteur stressed the importance of government financial and institutional support for minority groups to maintain and advance their socio-economic and cultural activities, therefore reflecting the country's diversity.²⁰² With ethnic minorities representing 22% of the Ukrainian population, Ukraine is divided by linguistic and regional cleavages, which manifest themselves through polarization and divisions.²⁰³ Among other implications, the latter have cleared the path to internal violence, civil and ethnic conflicts, and the questioning of the viability of the Ukrainian state itself.²⁰⁴ Policies towards improving minority representation will contribute therefore to stabilize the country and to achieve a pacific settlement of the dispute.

Since the onset of the conflict in 2013, the International Red Cross Committee (ICRC) has provided financial and technical support to the Ukrainian Red Cross in order to increase its capacity to meet vulnerable groups' needs in eastern Ukraine.²⁰⁵ By December 2017, 306 conflict-related hostages were released and transferred with the assistance of the ICRC, and 11,000 metric tons of humanitarian aid were delivered to civilian populations on both sides of the contact line.²⁰⁶ In March 2014, following a request to the OSCE by the Ukrainian government, the Permanent Council of the OSCE deployed the Special Monitoring Mission (SMM) to Ukraine.²⁰⁷ The Mission consists of 700 unarmed civilians from more than 40 OSCE participating states, and its mandate is to foster peace and stability in the country by reporting on the security and human rights situation in Ukraine.²⁰⁸ Through monitoring and reporting, the SMM contributes to containing the conflict and serves as an important mechanism to prevent conflict spillover.²⁰⁹ However, ever since its inception, the Mission has confronted serious challenges when performing its tasks.²¹⁰ Both the Ukrainian military forces and the rebel groups have imposed restrictions on SMM personnel's right to freedom of movement and access, which has negatively affected the conflict prevention and mitigation tasks of the Mission.²¹¹ Moreover, and as its personnel and equipment are constantly exposed to violent outbreaks, especially in the Donetsk and Luhansk regions, security for SMM's staff has become a serious challenge.²¹²

²⁰⁶ ICRC, Ukraine: In 2017, ICRC helped thousands of people affected by Donbas conflict, 2018.

¹⁹⁷ OHCHR, Report on the human rights situation in Ukraine 16 August to 15 November 2017, 2017, p. 1.

¹⁹⁸ UN Human Rights Council, Report of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights on the situation of human rights in Ukraine (A/HRC/27/75), 2014, p. 226.

¹⁹⁹ UN Human Rights Council, Report of the Special Rapporteur on minority issues, Rita Izsák, 2015, p. 4.

²⁰⁰ Ibid.

²⁰¹ Ibid., p. 22.

²⁰² Ibid., p. 22.

²⁰³ D'anieri, Ethnic Tensions and State Strategies: Understanding the Survival of the Ukrainian State, 2007, p. 4.

²⁰⁴ Ibid.

²⁰⁵ Irish Red Cross, Ukraine: ICRC Urges Respect for Medical Aid and Humanitarian Work, 2018.

²⁰⁷ OSCE, OSCE Special Monitoring Mission (SMM) to Ukraine: The Facts, 2016.

²⁰⁸ Ibid.

²⁰⁹ Turkish Policy Quarterly, The Ukrainian Crisis: The OSCE's Special Monitoring Mission, 2017.

²¹⁰ Ibid.

²¹¹ Ibid.

²¹² Ibid.



In February 2017, during her first address to the Security Council, the United States of America's ambassador to the UN, Nikki Haley, strongly condemned Russia's "aggressive actions" in the Ukrainian conflict.²¹³ By December 2017, after the U.S. Special Envoy for the Ukrainian conflict, Kurt Volker, affirmed that 2017 was the deadliest year since the outburst of violence in eastern Ukraine, the United States announced its intent to sell lethal weapons to Ukraine to support government forces.²¹⁴ In February 2018, President Poroshenko announced that the first shipment of weapons was scheduled to arrive within weeks.²¹⁵ While the Ukrainian government stated that Washington's decision to supply weapons to Ukraine signals a new cooperation era between the two countries, Russian officials refer to it as a "dangerous" move that would destabilize the situation and encourage Kiev to use force in the conflict area.²¹⁶

With no solution to the conflict in sight, negotiations on the possible establishment of a UN peacekeeping mission to Ukraine have initiated.²¹⁷ While both the United States and the EU have urged Russian President Putin to allow a UN peacekeeping force in eastern Ukraine, disputes continue between the Russian and Ukrainian governments over the size and location of the mission and whether it should be allowed to patrol Ukraine's border with Russia.²¹⁸ While some experts advocate for the deployment of 50,000 UN peacekeeping personnel, President Putin has suggested a limited mission and resisted a large force.²¹⁹ Many experts believe that only a UN peacekeeping mission could pave the way for local elections to take place in eastern Ukraine, a fundamental aspect of the implementation of the Minsk Agreements.²²⁰

Political and Social Unrest in Ukraine

The recurrent violations of the ceasefire agreements in eastern Ukraine have contributed to escalating hostilities and to an increasing death toll that approached 10,000 as the conflict entered its fifth year.²²¹ The fighting between pro-Russian separatist groups, allegedly supported by President Putin's government, and Ukrainian armed forces have impacted millions of people in the conflict area.²²² Since hostilities began in 2013, nearly 2,500 civilians have been killed and over 9,000 injured.²²³ Explosive hazard contamination has affected 1.9 million people, including 200,000 children, and landmines have killed or injured over 235 civilians.²²⁴ OHCHR observers have reported that populations living in the conflict zone suffer from a severe lack of security owed to military activities near their homes and the constant hazard of mines and unexploded artillery.²²⁵ Adding to this, in order to visit their relatives or access basic social services and social protection, every month over 1 million Ukrainians are forced to queue for crossing checkpoints along the contact line, the division line between government and rebel-held territories.²²⁶ The waiting time can be up to six hours.²²⁷

In February 2018, in an attempt to establish a legal framework for the Poroshenko administration to regain control of the occupied territories of eastern Ukraine and the Crimean Peninsula, Ukraine's parliament adopted the law "On the Peculiarities of the State Policy on Ensuring Ukraine's State Sovereignty over Temporarily Occupied Territories in Donetsk and Luhansk Regions," known as the Donbass reintegration law.²²⁸ The law labels Russia as a party to the conflict and an "aggressor country," and it refers to the areas controlled by armed groups as "temporarily occupied."²²⁹ It also asserts that Russia is to be held accountable for "moral, financial or physical damage"

²¹³ Thompson, Everything you need to know about how we got here, CNN, 2017.

²¹⁴ Eckel, U.S. Envoy Says 2017 Deadliest Year in Ukraine Conflict, Warns of Spiking Violence. Radio Free Europe, 2017.

²¹⁵ Ukraine president says expects delivery of U.S. weapons in weeks, Reuters, 2018.

²¹⁶ Ibid.

 ²¹⁷ Eckel, U.S. Envoy Says 2017 Deadliest Year in Ukraine Conflict, Warns of Spiking Violence. *Radio Free Europe*, 2017.
²¹⁸ Ibid.

²¹⁹ Emmott, Ukraine crisis needs 20,000 strong UN force: report. *Reuters*, 2018.

²²⁰ Ibid.

²²¹ Conflict in Ukraine enters its fourth year with no end in sight – UN Reports, UN News, 2017.

²²² Coman, On the frontline of Europe's forgotten war in Ukraine. *The Guardian*, 2017.

²²³ UN: Four years of conflict in Ukraine leave 4.4 mln people in dire humanitarian situation, UNIAN, 2018.

²²⁴ Ibid. ²²⁵ Ibid.

²²⁶ Coman, On the frontline of Europe's forgotten war in Ukraine. *The Guardian*, 2017.

²²⁷ UN: Four years of conflict in Ukraine leave 4.4 mln people in dire humanitarian situation, UNIAN, 2018.

²²⁸ No longer ATO, not yet a war. Ukraine adopts controversial "Donbas reintegration" bill, Euromaidan Press, 2018.

²²⁹ Ukraine's Donbas reintegration law enters into force Feb 24, UNIAN, 2018.



perpetrated on Ukrainian government authorities and other individual and legal entities.²³⁰ Aimed at ensuring Ukraine's state sovereignty over the occupied areas, the Donbass law states that all the activities of Russia's armed formations in the Donetsk and Luhansk regions are illegal and in contradiction of international humanitarian law.²³¹ In response to his new bill, Russian Foreign Minister Sergey Lavrov declared that Ukraine's efforts to denounce his country as an "aggressor" is evidence that Poroshenko is preparing for a "new war."²³² Moreover, Konstantin Kosachev, Chair of the Foreign Affairs Committee in the Russian parliament's upper house, indicated that with this law "Kiev has gone from sabotaging the Minsk agreements to burying them," while Alexander Zakharchenko, leader of rebels in the Donetsk region, referred to the bill as a "flagrant violation of the Minsk agreements."²³³

The Socio-economic Situation in Eastern Ukraine

The OHCHR report on the human rights situation in Ukraine, covering the period from 16 February to 15 May 2017 highlighted the socio-economic deprivation in eastern Ukraine.²³⁴ The country's economic stagnation with limited employment opportunities is the result of two main factors: the Ukrainian government's ban on transportation of cargo, including coal and metal products along the contact line, and the seizure of approximately 54 enterprises by armed groups of the self-proclaimed Donetsk and Luhansk People's Republics.²³⁵ Moreover, armed groups have forced the cessation of operations of a major private organization delivering humanitarian assistance to 500,000 individuals located on the conflict zone.²³⁶ This has reduced the space for civil society action and significantly restrained humanitarian organizations' access to populations in need.²³⁷

The OHCHR observers also reported a sharp decrease in the delivery of pensions to the elderly population living on armed-group controlled territory.²³⁸ This is due to a new government regulation requesting that pensioners in temporarily occupied territory register as Internally Displaced Persons (IDPs) and undertake several verification processes in order to access their right to social protection.²³⁹ Also, the new regulation requires that all IDPs entitled to pensions must renew their bank registration.²⁴⁰ In order to comply with this, many people need to cross the contact line, having to wait for long hours in humiliating conditions and exposed to extreme temperatures without shelter and restricted access to water and lavatories.²⁴¹

The Human Rights Situation in Eastern Ukraine

In April 2018, the UN Resident and Humanitarian Coordinator in Ukraine, Neal Walker, reported that after four years of armed conflict, 4.4 million people have been left in dire humanitarian situations, many of them struggling to cope with the impact of the crisis.²⁴² Since 2013, more than 1.6 million people have been displaced, while 3.8 million are in urgent need of humanitarian protection and assistance.²⁴³ The contact line continues to divide families and communities, infringing their right of free movement.²⁴⁴ Furthermore, the daily ceasefire violations have resulted in extensive damage to civilian infrastructure, including hospitals, schools, and water facilities, thus depriving tens of thousands of people from basic services and restricting their right to an adequate standard of living.²⁴⁵

²³⁰ Ukraine's Donbas reintegration law enters into force Feb 24, UNIAN, 2018.

²³¹ Ibid.

²³² Russia says Ukraine's law calling it an 'aggressor' is preparation for a 'new war', Independent, 2018.

²³³ Ibid.

²³⁴ Conflict in Ukraine enters its fourth year with no end in sight – UN Reports, UN News, 2017

²³⁵ OHCHR, Report on the human rights situation in Ukraine 16 February to 15 May 2017, 2017, p. 3.

²³⁶ Ibid.

²³⁷ Ibid.

²³⁸ Ibid., p. 24.

²³⁹ Ibid.

²⁴⁰ Ibid..

²⁴¹ Ibid.

²⁴² UN: Four years of conflict in Ukraine leave 4.4 mln people in dire humanitarian situation, UNIAN, 2018.

²⁴³ Coman, On the frontline of Europe's forgotten war in Ukraine. *The Guardian*, 2017.

²⁴⁴ Conflict in Ukraine enters its fourth year with no end in sight – UN Reports, UN News, 2017.

²⁴⁵ Ibid.



The HRMMU observed that on both sides of the contact line the practice of torture and ill-treatment of individuals accused of conflict-related charges persists, often with the objective of extracting confessions or coercing suspects.²⁴⁶ The Mission also informed on cases of conflict-related sexual violence.²⁴⁷ The presence of armed forces in residential areas continues to be one of the highest threats for gender-based violence, especially against women.²⁴⁸ Moreover, OHCHR observers have raised concerns about individuals being unlawfully or arbitrarily detained or subjected to abductions and enforced disappearances, particularly in the contact line.²⁴⁹ The Mission has documented numerous restrictions imposed on the freedom of movement, expression, association, peaceful assembly, and religion or belief to the population living in controlled territory.²⁵⁰ On 7 July 2017, OHCHR reported, for the first time, the sanctioning of a social media post when a Crimean Tatar from Sevastopol was condemned to a 15 monthdetention for "publicly inciting hatred or enmity" due to a Facebook post where he mentioned the "oppression" of Crimean Tatars.²⁵¹ In this regard, UN observers have highlighted the systemic violations of the right to a fair trial, particularly for minority groups, and a biased approach to investigations in high-profile cases.²⁵² To date, none of the senior officials responsible for the killing of protestors or other violent deaths have been held accountable.²⁵³

The imposition of Russian citizenship on Crimea's residents has further undermined their exercise of fundamental freedoms, particularly for those who refused to adopt the citizenship, e.g. the Crimean Tartars.²⁵⁴ In several occasions, this ethnic minority group has announced their opposition to switching Ukrainian citizenship for Russian citizenship, and organized protests in favor of Crimea to remain part of Ukraine.²⁵⁵ According to a survey carried out by Russian officials in 2014, only 5,000 of the 300,000 Crimean Tatars living in the Russian-occupied territory applied for obtaining a Russian passport.²⁵⁶ Among other implications, this has motivated pro-Russian armed groups' attacks to the Crimean Tatars' mosques and schools. Moreover, invasive raids of Crimean Tartars' private properties, arbitrary arrests, and restricted access to essential services have significantly infringed on the economic and civil rights of this minority group.²⁵⁷

Conclusion

Violence in eastern Ukraine between pro-Russian separatist groups and government military forces has escalated into an international crisis.²⁵⁸ What started as a dispute over a trade agreement has turned into the bloodiest armed confrontation in Europe since the early 1990s.²⁵⁹ The conflict has intensified tensions between Russia and the EU and deteriorated U.S.-Russian relations, raising serious concerns among the international community.²⁶⁰ In addition, the confrontation has brought up historical ethnic divides in the country, with western Ukrainians willing to integrate further into the EU while eastern Ukrainians still look to Russia.²⁶¹ In several reports, the UN has warned the international community that Ukraine's current stalemate is triggering isolation and distress among millions of people living in both sides of the contact line.²⁶² Albeit the efforts of a number of governments, intergovernmental organizations, and civil society advocates, the ceasefire continues to be disregarded every day, escalating the number of civilian casualties and forcing millions of peoples to abandon their families and homes.²⁶³

²⁴⁶ OHCHR, Report on the human rights situation in Ukraine 16 May to 15 August 2017, 2017, p. 11.

²⁴⁷ OHCHR, Report on the human rights situation in Ukraine 16 February to 15 May 2017, 2017, p. 12. ²⁴⁸ Ibid., p. 15.

²⁴⁹ OHCHR, Report on the human rights situation in Ukraine 16 May to 15 August 2017, 2017, p. 10.

²⁵⁰ Ibid., p. 18.

²⁵¹ Ibid., p. 30.

²⁵² OHCHR, Report on the human rights situation in Ukraine 16 February to 15 May 2017, 2017, p. 17.

²⁵³ Ibid.

²⁵⁴ OHCHR, The situation of human rights in the temporarily occupied Autonomous Republic of Crimea and the city of Sevastopol (Ukraine), p. 1.

²⁵⁵ Fewer than 2% of Crimean Tatars apply for Russian citizenship, Euromaiden Press, 2014. ²⁵⁶ Ibid.

²⁵⁷ OHCHR, The situation of human rights in the temporarily occupied Autonomous Republic of Crimea and the city of Sevastopol (Ukraine), p. 2.

²⁵⁸ Global Conflict Tracker, Conflict in Ukraine, 2018.

²⁵⁹ Thompson, Ukraine Everything you need to know about how we got here, *CNN*, 2017.

²⁶⁰ Global Conflict Tracker. Conflict in Ukraine, 2018.

²⁶¹ Coman, On the frontline of Europe's forgotten war in Ukraine. *The Guardian*, 2017.

²⁶² Thompson, Ukraine Everything you need to know about how we got here, CNN, 2017.

²⁶³ Ibid.



Member States must intensify measures to fully ensure the respect of international humanitarian law by all parties to the conflict, and to meet the humanitarian needs of the Ukrainian population living in the conflict zone.²⁶⁴ At the same time, and in response to the deteriorating social, economic, and human rights situation in the country, the international community must use all diplomatic channels available in order to put an immediate end to all hostilities.²⁶⁵ Future reconciliation and a peaceful resolution of the Ukrainian conflict are imperative challenges for realizing peace in the region. If there is to be any chance for Ukraine to achieve long-lasting peace and security, a compromise must be found between all parties to the conflict.²⁶⁶

Further Research

In determining how the situation in Ukraine can be resolved, delegates should consider what the Security Council could do to further assist in the implementation of the Minsk Agreements? What measures can the Ukrainian government take in order to protect civilians and guarantee their rights? Will a UN peacekeeping force help end violence and find a peaceful settlement of the conflict? Beyond the security and military situation, how can the UN system improve the humanitarian situation of civilians affected by the conflict?

Annotated Bibliography

Office of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights. (2017). *Report on the human rights situation in Ukraine 16 February to 15 November 2017*. Retrieved 30 May 2018 from: http://www.un.org.ua/images/stories/UAReport20th EN.pdf

This document reports on the situation of human rights in Ukraine by OHCHR, covering the period from 16 August to 15 November 2017. In this report, OHCHR documented 87 civilian casualties in eastern Ukraine, a 48% decrease to the prior period of 16 May to 15 August 2017. However, the report also discusses that while May through September showed a decline in fatalities and injuries, November began with an abrupt surge in violence. The report affirms that while the character of the conflict has continued the same, with daily ceasefire violations and the recurrent use of heavy weapons, hostilities appeared to be on the rise in November. Moreover, the document argues that the situation in Ukraine has been constantly aggravated by the presence of foreign fighters and the continuous supply of weapons and ammunitions from the Russian government. The report will serve delegates as a first entry to the current situation in Ukraine, and it will provide them with updated information on the social and economic consequences of the conflict.

Office of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights. (2017). *Report on the human rights situation in Ukraine 16 February to 15 May 2017*. Retrieved 28 May 2018 from:

http://www.ohchr.org/Documents/Countries/UA/UAReport18th EN.pdf

This report is grounded on the work of the HRMMU from16 February to 15 May 2017. The report's findings are based on information collected by HRMMU through interviews conducted with 252 victims and witnesses of human rights violations and visits to territories controlled by the Ukrainian government and armed groups, respectively. The document meticulously describes the fragile socio-economic situation of Ukrainians living on both sides of the contact line, and the deterioration of freedom of expression, freedom of movement and freedom of assembly in conflict-affected areas. Moreover, the report provides delegates with data on the number of civilian casualties, missing persons, executions, enforced disappearances, torture, and conflict-related sexual violence that occurred during the period covered.

²⁶⁴ UN: Four years of conflict in Ukraine leave 4.4 mln people in dire humanitarian situation, UNIAN, 2018.

²⁶⁵ OHCHR, Report on the human rights situation in Ukraine 16 May to 15 August 2017, 2017, p. 40.

²⁶⁶ Lieven, How can the West solve its Ukraine problem?, *BBC News*, 2017.



Office of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights (2017). *The situation of human rights in the temporarily occupied Autonomous Republic of Crimea and the city of Sevastopol (Ukraine)* [Report]. Retrieved 28 May 2018 from: <u>http://www.un.org.ua/images/stories/UN_Report_on_Crimea.pdf</u>

Published after a request of the Ukrainian government to the Secretary-General to establish a human rights mission in Ukraine, this report finds its ground on the mandate of the OHCHR, HRMMU, and General Assembly resolution 71/205 on the "Situation of human rights in the Autonomous Republic of Crimea and the city of Sevastopol (Ukraine)". It covers the period from February 2014 to September 2017. The document addresses the following issues: restrictions to freedom of movement, freedom of thought, conscience and religion, freedom of peaceful assembly and association, and freedom of opinion and expression, imposed both by the Russian Federation and by the Ukrainian government during the conflict. The report also analyzes the limitation of the rights of Ukrainians and Crimean Tatars to express their culture and identity, and the restrained access to water and other essential public services. The document will offer delegates insight into the multiple issues involved in the topic and provide them with a guide for further research.

United Nations, Human Rights Council. (2015). Report of the Special Rapporteur on minority issues, Rita Izsák. Retrieved 28 May 2018 from:

www.ohchr.org/EN/HRBodies/HRC/RegularSessions/Session28/Documents/A HRC 28 64 Add 1 en.doc This report is based on Special Rapporteur on minority issues Rita Izsáck's official visit to Ukraine between 7 and 14 April 2014. The document addresses the minority rights situation of the population in Ukraine and refers to the legal and institutional framework of minority rights in the context of political and social unrest in Ukraine. The report emphasizes a lack of good governance and widespread corruption as the main contributors to a lack of trust in political institutions, therefore causing political instability in the country. What is more, the document highlights the situation of internally displaced personas and of religious minorities. The report concludes that a process of national dialogue should be implemented along with measures aimed at building confidence around the fact that minority rights should and will be respected.

United Nations, Office for the Coordination of Humanitarian Affairs. (2018). Assistant Secretary-General for Humanitarian Affairs and Deputy Emergency Relief Coordinator's Statement to the Security Council con the Humanitarian Situation in Ukraine [Statement]. Retrieved 29 May 2018 from: https://reliefweb.int/sites/reliefweb.int/files/resources/Deputy%20ERC%20-%20ASG%20Urusla%20Mueller%20Statement%20to%20the%20SecCo%20on%20Ukraine-%2029May2018%20-

<u>%20FINAL.pdf</u>

Ursula Mueller, Assistant Secretary-General for Humanitarian Affairs and Deputy Emergency Relief Coordinator, briefed the Security Council on the humanitarian situation in Ukraine on 29 May 2018. The Assistant Secretary-General called for enhanced protection of civilians in Ukraine through adherence and respect to the rules of war by all parties to the conflict. This statement provides delegates with important and reliable data regarding the humanitarian, social, and economic consequences of the conflict, and it refers to the challenges that humanitarian aid programs face in the country, particularly in the non-government control area. Finally, the Assistant Secretary-General concludes that the conflict in eastern Ukraine has pushed millions of Ukrainians to a breaking point and that the only resolution to their dire humanitarian situation is peace.

Bibliography

Coman, J. (2017, November 12). On the frontline of Europe's forgotten war in Ukraine. *The Guardian*. Retrieved 28 May 2018 from: <u>https://www.theguardian.com/world/2017/nov/12/ukraine-on-the-front-line-of-europes-forgotten-war</u>

Conflict in Ukraine enters its fourth year with no end in sight – UN report. (2017, June 13). UN News. Retrieved June 16 from: <u>https://news.un.org/en/story/2017/06/559322-conflict-ukraine-enters-fourth-year-no-end-sight-un-report</u>



D'anieri, P. (2007). Ethnic Tensions and State Strategies: Understanding the Survival of the Ukrainian State, *Journal of Communist Studies and Transition Politics*, 23 (1): 4-29.

Eckel, M. (2017, December 20). U.S. Envoy Says 2017 Deadliest Year in Ukraine Conflict, Warns of Spiking Violence. *Radio Free Europe*. Retrieved 28 May 2018 from: <u>https://www.rferl.org/a/ukraine-russia-volker-2017-deadliest-year-spiking-violence/28927525.html</u>

Emmott, R. (2018, February 12). Ukraine crisis needs 20,000 strong UN force: report. *Reuters*. Retrieved 28 May 2018 from: <u>https://www.reuters.com/article/us-ukraine-crisis-peacekeepers/ukraine-crisis-needs-20000-strong-u-n-force-report-idUSKBN1FW168</u>

Everything you wanted to know about the Minsk peace deal, but were afraid to ask. (2018). Euromaidan Press. Retrieved 16 June 2018 from: <u>http://euromaidanpress.com/minsk-agreements-faq/</u>

Fewer than 2% of Crimean Tatars apply for Russian citizenship. (2014, June 30). Euromaiden Press. Retrieved 18 July 2018 from: <u>http://euromaidanpress.com/2014/06/30/fewer-than-2-of-crimean-tatars-apply-for-russian-citizenship/</u>

Global Conflict Tracker. (2018). *Conflict in Ukraine* [Website]. Retrieved 28 May 2018 from: https://www.cfr.org/interactives/global-conflict-tracker?marker=26#!/conflict/conflict-in-ukraine

Gowan, R. (2018, March 1). Could UN peacekeepers help end the war in Ukraine?. *The Washington Post*. Retrieved 28 May 2018 from: <u>https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/monkey-cage/wp/2018/03/01/would-a-u-n-peacekeeping-force-in-eastern-ukraine-make-sense/?hnoredirect=on&utm_term=.d09bf6f6bba0</u>

International Committee of the Red Cross. (2017). *ICRC warns of deteriorating humanitarian situation amid intensifying hostilities in eastern Ukraine* [Website]. Retrieved 28 May 2018 from: https://www.icrc.org/en/document/icrc-warns-deteriorating-humanitarian-situation-intensification-hostilities-eastern-ukraine

International Committee of the Red Cross (2018). *Ukraine: In 2017, ICRC helped thousands of people affected by Donbas conflict* [Website]. Retrieved 16 June 2018 from: <u>https://www.icrc.org/en/document/ukraine-thousands-people-help-conflict-donbas-2017</u>

International Court of Justice (2017, April 19). *The Court finds that Russia must refrain from imposing limitations on the ability of the Crimean Tatar community to conserve its representative institutions, including the Mejlis, and ensure the availability of education in the Ukrainian language* [Decision]. Retrieved June 16 2018 from: http://www.icj-cij.org/files/case-related/166/19412.pdf

Irish Red Cross. (2018). *Ukraine: ICRC Urges Respect for Medical Aid and Humanitarian Work* [Website]. Retrieved 16 June 2018 from: <u>https://www.redcross.ie/news-and-events/ukraine-icrc-urges-respect-for-medical-aid-and-humanitarian-work/</u>

Lieven, A. (2014, December 4). How can the West solve its Ukraine problem?. *BBC News*. Retrieved 17 June from: https://www.bbc.com/news/world-europe-30278606

No longer ATO, not yet a war. Ukraine adopts controversial "Donbas reintegration" bill. (2018, January 18). Euromaidan Press. Retrieved 16 June 2018 from: <u>http://euromaidanpress.com/2018/01/18/ukraine-adopts-donbas-reintegration-bill-minsk/</u>

Office of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights. (2017). *Report on the human rights situation in Ukraine 16 February to 15 May 2017*. Retrieved 28 May 2018 from: http://www.ohchr.org/Documents/Countries/UA/UAReport18th_EN.pdf



Office of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights. (2017). *Report on the human rights situation in Ukraine 16 May to 15 August 2017*. Retrieved 17 June 2018 from: https://www.ohchr.org/Documents/Countries/UA/UAReport19th EN.pdf

Office of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights. (2017). *Report on the human rights situation in Ukraine 16 August to 15 November 2017*. Retrieved 30 May 2018 from: http://www.un.org.ua/images/stories/UAReport20th_EN.pdf

Office of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights (2017). *The situation of human rights in the temporarily occupied Autonomous Republic of Crimea and the city of Sevastopol (Ukraine)* [Report]. Retrieved 28 May 2018 from: http://www.un.org.ua/images/stories/UN_Report_on_Crimea.pdf

Organization for Security and Cooperation in Europe (2016). *OSCE Special Monitoring Mission (SMM) to Ukraine: The Facts* [Website]. Retrieved 16 June 2018 from: <u>https://www.osce.org/ukraine-smm/116879?download=true</u>

Raphelson, S. (2018, January 10). Simmering Conflict in Eastern Ukraine Remains at an Impasse. *NPR*. Retrieved 28 May 2018 from: <u>https://www.npr.org/2018/01/10/577104670/simmering-conflict-in-eastern-ukraine-remains-at-an-impasse</u>

Russia says Ukraine's law calling it an 'aggressor' is preparation for a 'new war'. (2018, January 18). Independent. Retrieved 17 July 2018 from: <u>https://www.independent.co.uk/news/world/europe/russia-ukraine-new-war-aggressor-border-moscow-militia-kiev-prepare-military-a8166481.html</u>

Sweden says it's open to leading UN peacekeeping mission in Ukraine. (2018, February 17). DW. Retrieved 28 May 2018 from: <u>http://www.dw.com/en/sweden-says-its-open-to-leading-un-peacekeeping-mission-in-ukraine/a-</u>42631517

Thompson, N. (2017, February 3). Ukraine Everything you need to know about how we got here. *CNN*. Retrieved 28 May 2018 from: <u>https://edition.cnn.com/2015/02/10/europe/ukraine-war-how-we-got-here/index.html?no-st=1527734132</u>

Three years of Minsk Agreements on Ukraine fail to produce significant results. (2018, February 12). Tass. Retrieved 28 May 2018 from: <u>http://tass.com/world/989646</u>

Turkish Policy Quarterly. (2017). *The Ukrainian Crisis: The OSCE's Special Monitoring Mission* [Website]. Retrieved 17 July 2018 from: <u>http://turkishpolicy.com/article/839/the-ukrainian-crisis-the-osces-special-monitoring-mission</u>

Ukraine's Donbas reintegration law enters into force Feb 24. (2018, February 24). UNIAN. Retrieved 28 May 2018 from: <u>https://www.unian.info/politics/10020068-ukraine-s-donbas-reintegration-law-enters-into-force-feb-24.html</u>

Ukraine president says expects delivery of U.S. weapons in weeks. (2018, February 28). Reuters. Retrieved 17 July 2018 from: <u>https://www.reuters.com/article/us-ukraine-crisis-arms/ukraine-president-says-expects-delivery-of-u-s-weapons-in-weeks-idUSKCN1GC22E</u>

UN: Four years of conflict in Ukraine leave 4.4 mln people in dire humanitarian situation. (2018, April 21). UNIAN. Retrieved 16 June 2018 from: <u>https://www.unian.info/war/10089629-un-four-years-of-conflict-in-ukraine-leave-4-4-mln-people-in-dire-humanitarian-situation.html</u>

United Nations, General Assembly, Sixty-eighth session. (2014). *Territorial integrity of Ukraine (A/RES/68/262)* [Resolution]. Adopted without reference to a Main Committee (A/68/L.39 and Add 1). Retrieved 16 June 2018 from: <u>http://undocs.org/A/RES/68/262</u>

United Nations, General Assembly, Seventy-first session. (2016). *Situation of human rights in the Autonomous Republic of Crimea and city of Sevastopol (Ukraine) (A/RES/71/205)* [Resolution]. Adopted on the report of the Third Committee (A/71/484/Add.3). Retrieved 16 June 2018 from: <u>https://undocs.org/A/RES/71/205</u>



United Nations, Human Rights Council, Twenty-seventh session. (2014). *Report of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights on the situation of human rights in Ukraine (A/HRC/27/75)*. Retrieved 16 June 2018 from: <u>https://www.ohchr.org/EN/HRBodies/HRC/RegularSessions/Session27/Documents/A-HRC-27-75_en.pdf</u>

United Nations, Human Rights Council. (2015). Report of the Special Rapporteur on minority issues, Rita Izsák. Retrieved 28 May 2018 from:

www.ohchr.org/EN/HRBodies/HRC/RegularSessions/Session28/Documents/A HRC 28 64 Add 1 en.doc

United Nations, Office for the Coordination of Humanitarian Affairs. (2018). Assistant Secretary-General for Humanitarian Affairs and Deputy Emergency Relief Coordinator's Statement to the Security Council con the Humanitarian Situation in Ukraine [Statement]. Retrieved 29 May 2018 from: https://reliefweb.int/sites/reliefweb.int/files/resources/Deputy%20ERC%20-%20ASG%20Urusla%20Mueller%20Statement%20to%20the%20SecCo%20on%20Ukraine-%2029May2018%20-%20FINAL.pdf

United Nations, Security Council, 7221st meeting. (2014). On Downing of Malaysia Airlines flight MH17 on 17 July in Donetsk Oblast, Ukraine (S/RES/2166 (2014)) [Resolution]. Retrieved 16 June 2018 from: http://undocs.org/S/RES/2166%20(2014)

United Nations, Security Council, 7384th meeting. (2015). *Package of Measures for the Implementation of the Minsk Agreements (S/RES/2202 (2015))* [Resolution]. Retrieved 16 June 2018 from: http://undocs.org/S/RES/2202%20(2015)

What are the Minsk agreements?. (2016, September 14). The Economist. Retrieved 28 May 2018 from: https://www.economist.com/the-economist-explains/2016/09/13/what-are-the-minsk-agreements